## GROWTH PERFORMANCE OF WEANER RABBITS FED DIETS CONTAINING DIFFERENT FORAGES

BY

# KHALID IBRAHIM ABDURRAHMAN SPS/12/MAS/00009 B. AGRICULTURE

A DISSERTATION SUBMITTED TO THE DEPARTMENT OF ANIMAL SCIENCE, BAYERO UNIVERSITY, KANO, IN PARTIAL FULFILMENT OF THE REQUIREMENTS FOR THE AWARD OF THE DEGREE OF MASTER OF SCIENCE IN ANIMAL SCIENCE.

#### **DECLARATION**

I hereby declare that this work is the product of my research efforts under the supervision of Prof. G. S. Bawa and been presented anywhere for the award of a degree or certificate. All sources have been duly acknowledged.

.....

Ibrahim, Abdurrahman Khalid SPS/12/MAS/00009

## CERTIFICATION

(Supervisor)			(Head of Department)					
Prof G.S B	awa			Dr. M	. Baba			
supervision								
"Ibrahim,	Abdurrahman	Khalid	SPS/12/MAS/00009"	were	carried	out	under	ou
This is to co	ertify that the re	esearch w	ork for this dissertation	n and tl	ne subsec	quent	write-u	p by

## APPROVAL

This dissertation has been examined and approved for t	the award of Masters Degree in
Animal Science (Monogastric Nutrition and Management).	
Prof. U. D. Dass	Date
External Examiner	
Prof. S.A. Maigandi	Date
Internal Examiner	
Prof. G.S Bawa	Date
Supervisor	
Dr. Nuhu Bello	Date
PG Coodinator	

#### **ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS**

I cannot but thank the Almighty Allah for His grace, unquantifiable mercies, blessing and love during the course of this study most especially for giving me the strength to complete it. I greatly appreciate the efforts of my Supervisors: Prof. G.S. Bawa and Prof. S.A Maigandi, for their patience, sacrifices, commitments, supports and guidance in terms of thorough supervision, valuable and constructive inputs to the successful conduct of every stage of this work and its write-up. God will reward you abundantly and may you always see the favours of God wherever you find yourself.

My appreciation goes to my colleagues that helped me immensely in carrying out this research work. To mention few among them are Tijjani Abba (TJ), Izzadden Saleh and Murtala Ismail. Others are Abba Ibrahim and my mother Zulaihat Hudu that help me in overseeing the rabbits during the research work. I thank you all please.

I also say a very big thank you to all other members of staff of the Department of Animal Science; Dr. Yusuf Garba, Mallam Shehu Lurwanu, Dr. Abdussamad Muhammad, Mallam Karkarna and Head of Department animal science, Dr, M. Baba to mention but few, who made themselves available whenever I needed guidance for the progress of this work, may you all see the goodness of God in all your endeavours.

My appreciation also goes to my remarkable classmates especially Murtala Ismail, Izzadden Saleh, and Aminu Garba for their support and encouragements. God bless you all.

Finally, I am particularly grateful to my wife- Maimuna Mukhtar Hassan; words cannot explain what you mean to me, thank you very much for your immense and unquantifiable contributions to this work. Your advice and encouragement, love, and prayers was of great value to the success of this work. May your greatness know no limit and may you reap the fruits of your labour. I love you.

## DEDICATION

This dissertation is dedicated to Almighty Allah, the uncreated creator who creates the created creatures and to my little kids, Abdussamad Ibrahim and Aisha Ibrahim

## TABLE OF CONTENTS

Title Page	1
Declaration	ii
Certification	iii
Approval	iv
Acknowledgements	V
Dedication	vi
Table of Contents	vii
List of Tables	xi
Abstract	xii
CHAPTER ONE	
1.0 Introduction	1
1.1 Background Information	1
1.2 Problem Statement	3
1.3 Justification of The Study	4
1.4 Objectives of The Study	4
CHAPTER TWO	
2.0 Literature Review	5
2.1 Brief History of Rabbits	5
2.2 Breeds of Rabbits	5
2.3 Importance of Rabbit Production	6
2.4 Production Characteristics	7
2.5 Nutrients Requirements of Rabbits	8
2.5.1 Protein Requirement	8

2.5.2 Energy Requirements	8
2.5.3 Fat Requirement	9
2.5.4 Vitamins Requirement	10
2.5.5 Mineral Requirement	10
2.5.6 Water Requirement For Rabbits	11
2.5.7 Fibre Requirement	12
2.6 Composition of Rabbit Meat	12
2.7 Growth Performance of Rabbits	13
2.8 Digestive System of Rabbit	14
2.9 Forages as a Diet of Rabbits	18
2.9.1 Importance of Forage In Rabbit Diets	19
2.9.2 Utilization of Forages by Rabbits	21
2.9.3 Groundnut Haulms in Livestock Feeds	23
2.9.4 Moringa (Moringa oleifera)	24
2.9.5 Thorny Pigweed (Amaranthus spinosus)	25
CHAPTER THREE	
3.0 Materials And Methods	27
3.1 Description of The Study Area	27
3.2 Source and Processing of Forage Plants	27
3.3 Source of Experimental Animals	28
3.4 Design, Management Of Experimental Animals And Data Collection	28
3.5 Experimental Diets	29
3.6 Nutrients Digestibility Trial	31
3.7 Blood Sample Collection And Analysis	31
3.8 Cost Analysis	32
3.9 statistical analysis	32

## **CHAPTER FOUR**

4.0 Results and Discussion	33
4.1 Results	33
4.1.1 Main Effects of Forage Type on the Growth Performance of Rabbits	33
4.1.2 Main Effect of Forage Levels on the Growth Performance of Rabbits	34
4.1.3 Interaction Effects of Forage Types and Levels on the Growth Performance of	34
Rabbits 4.1.4 Main Effects of Forage Type on Carcass Characteristics of Rabbit	37
4.1.5 Main Effects of Forage Levels on Carcass Characteristics of Rabbits	38
4.1.6 Interaction Effects of Forage Type and Levels on Carcass Characteristics of Rabbits	4]
4.1.7 Main Effect of Forage Type on Blood Parameters of Rabbits	43
4.1.8 Main Effect of Forage Level on Blood Parameters of Rabbits	44
4.1.9 Interaction Effect of Forage Type and Level on the Blood Parameters of Rabbits	44
4.1.10 Main Effect of Forage Type on Nutrient Digestibility of Rabbits	46
4.1.11 Main Effect of Forage Level inclusion on the nutrient Digestibility of Rabbits	46
4.1.12 Interaction Effect of Forage Type and Levels on the Nutrients Digestibility of Rabbits	47
4.2 Discussion	
4.2.1 Main Effects of Forage Levels on the Growth Performance of Rabbits	50
4.2.2 Main Effect of Forage Type on the Growth Performance of Rabbits	50
4.2.3 Interaction Effects of Forage Level and Forage Type on the Growth Performance	51
Of Rabbits 4.2.4 Main Effect of Forage Type on Carcass Characteristics of Rabbits	52
4.2.5 Main Effect of Forage Level on Carcass Characteristics of Rabbits	52
4.2.6 Interaction Effect of Forage Type and Level on Carcass Characteristics of Rabbits	53
4.2.7 Main Effect of Forage Type on the Haematological Characteristics of Rabbit	54
4.2.8 Main Effect of Forage Level on Haematological Parameters of Rabbits	55
4.2.9 Interaction Effect of Forage Type and Forage Level on Blood Parameters	56

4.2.10 Main Effect of Forage Type on Nutrient Digestibility of Rabbit	56
4.2.11 Main Effect of Forage Levels on Nutrient Digestibility of Rabbits	57
4.2.12 Interaction Effect of Forage Type and Forage Levels on the Digestibility of Rabbits	57
5.0 Summary, Conclusion and Recommendations	59
5.1 Summary	59
5.2 Conclusion	60
5.3 Recommendations	61
References	62

## LIST OF TABLES

Table 2.1: Composition Of Rabbit Meat Relative To Other Common Meat					
Table 3.1: Proximate Composition of the Experimental Ingredients					
Table 3.2: Gross Composition of Experimental Diets Fed to Rabbits					
Table 3.3 Chemical Composition of the Experimental Diets					
Table 4.1: Main Effects of Forage Type on the Growth performance of Rabbit					
Table 4.2: Main Effect of Forage Levels on the Growth Performance of Rabbits					
Table 4.3: Interaction Effects of Forage Types and Forage Levels on the	36				
Growth Performance of Rabbits					
Table 4.4: Main Effect of Forage Type on Carcass Characteristics of Rabbits	38				
Table: 4.5 Main Effect of Forage Level on Carcass Characteristics of Rabbits	40				
Table: 4.6 Interaction Effects of Forage Type and Forage Level on Carcass	42				
Characteristics of Rabbit					
Table: 4.7 Main Effect of Forage Type on Blood Parameters of rabbits	43				
Table: 4.8 Main Effect of Forage Level on Blood Parameters of Rabbit					
Table: 4.9 Interaction Effects of Forage Type and Levels on Blood Parameters					
of Rabbits					
Table: 4.10 Main Effect of Forage Type on Nutrient Digestibility of Rabbits	46				
Table 4.11 Main Effect of Forage Levels on Digestibility of Rabbits					
Table: 4.12 Interaction Effects of Forage Type and Forage Levels on Nutrient					
(%) Digestibility of Rabbits					

#### **ABSTRACT**

A study was conducted using a total of 30 weaner rabbits of mixed breeds aged between 6-8 weeks with an average weight of 620g to determine their performance when fed different forage based diets. The rabbits were randomly allotted to the treatment groups in a Completely Randomized Design of 3x2 factorial arrangements. The factors considered were forage types (Moringa, Groundnut haulms and Amaranthus), and levels of inclusion (20 and 40%). Interactions between the forage types and levels were evaluated. Water and feeds were supplied ad libitum. The study lasted for 56 days. However, the result of feed intake, feed conversion ratio and body weight changes were significantly better in rabbits fed Moringa forage meal. There were no significant (p>0.05) differences among all the treatment means in terms of forage inclusion levels. Cost of feed/kg weight gain (N521.21) was also higher in rabbit fed moringa at 40% levels followed by those fed 20% levels of moringa (N378.93). There were interaction effects between forage types and forage levels on the performance of rabbits. The result of carcass analysis showed that there were significant (p<0.05) differences observed in all the carcass parameters measured except for the forelimbs. Rabbits fed moringa based diets had the highest values in all the parameters followed by those on groundnut haulms and amaranthus based diets. Results for the haematological and blood serum biochemistry parameters showed significant (p<0.05) differences in all the parameters measured except for MCHC, in which rabbits fed forages at 40% level of inclusion tended to have higher values compared to 20% forage level. Digestibility study showed that, there were no significant (p>0.05) differences in all the parameters both at 20% and 40% levels. The study concluded that 40% level of moringa in the diet of rabbits improved growth performance and live weight gain with no health hazard in terms of blood properties. Based on the findings of the study, it is recommended that 40% level of moringa should be used in the diet of rabbits and 20% level can be used to reduce the cost of feed as well as cost of production.

#### **CHAPTER ONE**

#### 1.0 INTRODUCTION

#### 1.1 BACKGROUND INFORMATION

The state of nutrition in Nigerian population is grossly marked by inadequate intake of protein both in quality and quantity. Animal protein consumption is very essential for meeting protein requirement of man. The average daily protein intake is still far less than the 35g per adult per day recommended by FAO (2007). This shortage has given rise to high prices of animal protein. Therefore, efforts are being directed towards exploring all reasonable options to meet the recommended level at an affordable price (Ojebiyi *et al.*, 2008).

In order to maximize food production and meet protein requirements in Nigeria, viable options need to be explored and evaluated (Owen *et al.*, 2008). Among such alternatives is the use of livestock species that are yet to play a major role in animal production in the country. Rabbit production is a veritable way of alleviating animal protein deficiency in Nigeria (Ajala and Balogun, 2004). The rabbits have immense potentials and good attributes which include high growth rate, high efficiency in converting forage to meat, short gestation period, high prolificacy, relatively low cost of production and high nutritional quality of rabbit meat which includes low fat, sodium and cholesterol levels. It also has a high protein level of about 20.8% and its consumption is bereft of cultural and religious biases (Biobaku and Oguntona, 1997)

Domestic rabbits (*Oryctolagus cuniculus*) are ubiquitous, providing protein, fiber, research models, and companionship. Rabbits have high reproductive potentials and fast growth rate, utilize low grain and high roughage diets and sbreed all-year round (Irlbeck, 2001, Hassan *et al.*, 2012). Other attributes are short gestation interval, early sexual maturity and ability to rebreed shortly after kindling (Hassan *et al.*, 2012). These qualities confer on rabbits is a

potential to bridge the shortage of animal protein in developing countries, where grain can only be justified for human use (Irlbeck, 2001; Hassan *et al.*, 2012).

Rabbit production is suitable because as monogastric herbivores, they do not compete directly with man for both cereal and legume grains. In spite of the various attributes of rabbits over other livestock, the cost of production is high due to the ever increasing cost of concentrate feeds. In view of this, the need to develop alternative feed resources that are cheap, readily available and with great potentials in supporting livestock growth becomes imperative (Omoikhoje *et al.*, 2006). Consequently, researchers are diverting attention to the rabbit's natural habit of high forage intake (Omoikhoje *et al.*, 2006).

Forages, especially legumes, with their high protein content, have the potential of meeting the need for cheaper feed sources for rabbits (Iyeghe- Erakpotobor, 2007). However, feeding forage alone will not support adequate growth performance in rabbits. Supplementation with sources of energy is needed. Potential energy sources include root and tubers (cassava, sweet potatoes), fruit (bananas, plantains, mangoes), rice bran, other grain processing byproducts, sugarcane products (whole cane, molasses, juice) (Onifade *et al.*, 1999) and fats such as palm oil. The main advantage of using oil in rabbit feed is its high calorie density in the absence of fiber. This creates opportunities for using forage whose energy content might be a limitation (Blas *et al.*, 2008). Rabbits could utilize forages (Omole *et al.*, 2007), which helps in reducing the cost of feeding compared to poultry which competes with man for cereal and legumes based feed sources.

Rabbit production in developing countries is based on low cost feeding, using locally available feedstuffs. Rabbit husbandry in these countries emphasizes on simple feeding methods. In developed countries where commercial rabbitry is on the lead, feeds are compounded to increase growth rate and to minimize labour requirements (Wahlstrom, 1974). However, in developing countries more important considerations would be to formulate cheap diets based on feedstuffs that are of little direct value as human food. If the

rabbits are kept on a small scale, diets such as green succulent fodders can be fed with little costs. Current feeding practices vary widely in the tropics, depending on the types of feed materials that are available locally (Aduku and Olukosi, 1990).

Rabbit farming in Nigeria is faced with myriad of problems, which have resulted to a gross shortage of meat to meet up the population challenge in our country (Nworgu, 2007). The growth rate of the Nigerian agricultural sector is below the potentials of natural and human resources due to high cost of agricultural inputs, poor funding of agriculture, inadequate functional infrastructural facilities, inconsistencies of government agricultural policies, inadequate private sector participation, poor mechanized farming and little or no adoption of some simple agricultural technologies developed by scientists (Nworgu, 2007). In Nigeria, consumption of animal protein remains low at about 6.0-8.4 g/head/day which are far below the 13.5g per day prescribed by the WHO (Egbunike, 1997). The presence of ceacal microbes enables the rabbit to digest large amounts of fibrous feed as most non ruminant species cannot (Taiwo *et al.*, 1999).

#### 1.2 PROBLEM STATEMENT

The state of nutrition of the Nigerian populace is marked by inadequate intake of protein both in quality and quantity. Animal protein consumption is very essential for meeting protein requirement of man. The average daily protein intake per adult is still far less than the 35g per adult per day recommended by FAO (2007). This shortage has given rise to high prices of animal protein. Therefore, efforts are being directed towards exploring all reasonable options to meet the recommended level at an affordable price (Ojebiyi *et al.*, 2008)

Information on the nutritional potential of forages within the Nigerian environment as feedstuff for rabbits is scanty but it is needed for a well planned and cost effective feeding programme. According to Aduku and Olukosi (1990), the nutritive content of forages varies

greatly among species, among cultivars within species, and among stages of growth among the same cultivar.

#### 1.3 JUSTIFICATION OF THE STUDY

Over the years, the rearing and production of rabbits and other livestock species have been faced with the challenges of feeding and feed availability. Most of the conventional feedstuffs are highly competed for by man, hence the need to source for cheaper but readily available feedstuffs so as to mitigate these challenges. One of such feedstuffs consumed by rabbits is forage plants such as Groundnut haulms (*Arachis hypogea*), Moringa (*Moringa oleifera*) and Thorny pigweeds (*Amaranthus spinosus*). These are emerging and nonconventional feedstuff for rabbits in Kano environs that could serve as cheap sources of fibre and protein. However, there is dearth of information on the use of these forage plants in rabbits diets. It is against this background that this study was designed to evaluate the growth performance of weaner rabbits fed different forage based diets.

#### 1.4 OBJECTIVES OF THE STUDY

The objectives of this study were to determine the:

- (i) Growth Performance and nutrient intake of rabbit fed different Moringa, Amaranthus and groundnut haulms forage materials
- (ii) Nutrients digestibility of rabbits fed different forage materials.
- (iii) Carcass characteristics of weaner rabbits fed different forage materials.
- (iv) Blood parameters of the rabbits fed different forage based diet.
- (v) Financial benefit of feeding different forages in the diets of weaner rabbits

#### **CHAPTER TWO**

#### 2.0 LITERATURE REVIEW

#### 2.1 BRIEF HISTORY OF RABBITS

The domestication of the major livestock species (cattle, sheep, pigs) and the small species (poultry) is lost in the dawn of prehistory, but rabbit domestication dates back no further than the present millennium (FAO, 1997). Indeed, the wild rabbit *Oryctolagus cuniculus* of southern Europe and North Africa is thought to have been discovered by Phoenicians when they trenched the shores of Spain about 1000BC. In Roman times the rabbits were still emblematic in Spain. The Romans apparently spread the rabbit through the Roman Empire as a game animal. Like the Spaniards of that time, they ate foetuses or newborn rabbits, which they called *laurices*. Rabbits had still not been domesticated, but Varron (116 to 27 BC) suggested that rabbits be kept in *leporaria*, stone-walled pens or parks, with hares and other wild species for hunting. These leporaria were the origin of the warrens or game parks that subsequently developed in the Middle Ages (FAO 1997).

#### 2.2 BREEDS OF RABBITS

The United State Department of Agriculture (USDA, 1972) classified rabbits according to size, weight, and type of felts as follows: small rabbits weigh about 1.4-2kg at maturity, medium breeds 4- 5.4kg, and large breeds 6.4-7.3kg. Based on this classification, the most popular breeds for meat production include the New Zealand White and the Californian. These breeds are most popular because they combine white fur and good growth characteristics. The New Zealand rabbit with 4-5.9kg body weight is slightly larger than the Californian breed with body weight of 3.6-4.5kg. The New Zealand rabbit has a completely white, red or black body, whereas the Californian is white with coloured nose, ears and feet.

The two most popular rabbits for fur production are the Rex and the American Chinchilla. The Rex is slightly smaller than the American Chinchilla, 3.2kg versus 4.5kg (USDA, 1972). According to USDA (1972), there are many breeds of rabbits being used for both meat and skin production in developing countries. For example in Brazil there are New Zealand White, Californian, Chinchilla, Palomino, Hollander, Rex, Dalmatian, Flemish Giant, New Zealand Red, Barboleta, Champagne; in Equador there are the New Zealand White, Blue Viennese, Silver German and Angora. In Malawi there are the New Zealand White, Californian, Angora, Rex; in Nepal there are the Californian Hybrids while in Ghana there are Thuringa, Blue Viennese, Flemish Giant, Lop, Californian, Alaska, and the Yellow Silver. In Nigeria, the commonest breeds include the New Zealand White, Californian, Rex, amongst others all of which are descendants of the European wild rabbit *Oryctolagus cunuculus* (Aduku and Olukosi, 1990).

#### 2.3 IMPORTANCE OF RABBIT PRODUCTION

The advantage of keeping rabbits over other livestock is manifold. Schiere (2004) stated that starting a rabbit project requires minimal initial capital outlay. Additionally, a rabbit can be easily sold when small amount of money is needed to meet immediate family needs. Rabbits are characterized by small body size, short gestation period, high reproductive potential, rapid growth rate, genetic diversity, their ability to utilize forages (Mailafia *et al.*, 2010) and disease tolerance (Begensel, 2008). In addition, rabbits require small amounts of feed and use inexpensive, easily constructed housing (Cheeke 1986a). Rabbits could be produced using inexpensive and renewable resources such as garden "wastes" and products of grains (Lukefahr, 2009). Rabbits are able to thrive on non-conventional feedstuffs (Omole, 1982; 1988) with their utilization of large forage diets limited as a result of post gastric fibre digestion in the caecum ((Belenguer *et al.*, 2008). Furthermore, rabbits do not compete with humans for grains as strongly as chickens (Price and Regier, 1982; Van Dijk,

2003; Moreki, 2007). Rabbits compliment well with vegetable production as garden wastes are fed to rabbits, whereas the manure is used to fertilize the soil (Price and Regier, 1982). Unlike poultry manure, rabbit manure will not burn the plants and can be applied directly to the plant or its roots. Schiere (2004) opined that rabbit farming exposes children to learning how to tend for and appreciate animals. Unlike bigger animals such as cattle, rabbits and can be tended by woman, children or men as they do not need forced to be restrained (Schiere, 2004). The small body size of a rabbit provides a small carcass that can be consumed by a family a family in one meal, eliminating the need for meat storage and refrigeration. The meat is stored on the live animal until needed resulting in rabbits being referred to as "biological refrigerators" (Cheeke, 1986a).

#### 2.4 PRODUCTION CHARACTERISTICS

Medium-weight breeds (4.5-6kg) are able to start breeding at 6 to 7 months of age, with males maturing one month later than females. One buck can service about 10 does, but no more than two to three times a week. The females are usually placed in the buck's cage for breeding; if the buck is put in the cage of the doe she will fight to protect her territory. Mating should occur immediately, and the doe then returned to her cage. The average gestation period is about 3 days and if properly managed a doe can produce 5-6 litters in a year with an average of 6 kittens per litter (Cheeke 1986b). Twenty eight days after breeding a nest box are placed in the cage of the doe. According to Morimoto (2009), gestation length in different breeds of rabbits ranged between 28-36 days. However, a rabbit does normally kindle 31-33 days (Rashwan *et al.*, 2003). Onifade *et al.*, (1999) stated that Nigerian does kindle 5-8 kits per litter, and on the average 4-5 kits reach weaning stage. Twenty eight days after breeding a nest box are placed in the cage of the doe. The nest box can be removed 15-21 days after birth. The young are weaned in about 30 days so that the doe will produce five litters a year (Penn State, 1994).

#### 2.5 NUTRIENTS REQUIREMENTS OF RABBITS

Rabbit is herbivorous animal which can obtain most of its vitamin, minerals, fiber from leaves of the plant and its protein from grains. However, a balanced diet containing requisite amount of energy, protein, fat, minerals and vitamins is essential for rabbit production as well as coccidiostat and antibiotics

#### 2.5.1 Protein Requirement

The crude protein requirement for rabbits is 12 to 18% dry matter (DM). The protein requirements of rabbits vary with life stage. Gestation and lactation require 18% DM protein, growth requires 15 to 16% DM protein, and maintenance 13% DM protein. Pet rabbits need 12 to 16% protein; higher levels may be excessive and may be detrimental to long-term health (Lebas, 1980).

The quantity and quality of protein requirement in the rabbits is not as critical as in poultry because the rabbit practice caprophagy (which is the recycling of soft faeces) (Aduku *et al.*, 1986). According to Aduku (1990) they can adopt to low and poor protein situations, but production will not be optimum. However, with high protein and good protein quality, optimum production can be attained. He also reported crude protein requirements of 12-17%, lysine requirement of 0.65% and methionine requirement of 0.65% can easily be met by combining protein source like groundnut cake etc. The nutrient requirement by rabbits vary depending on their stage of growth (Lebas, 1980)

#### 2.5.2 Energy Requirements

The energy needed for organic synthesis is usually supplied by carbohydrates and to a lesser extent by fats. Where there is an excess of proteins these also help to supply energy after deamination. The growing rabbit, like the breeding doe, adjusts its feed intake according to the energy concentration of the feeds offered to it where the proteins and other dietary

components are balanced (FAO, 1997). According to Xiccato and Trocino, (2010) growing rabbit in good sanitary condition consume sufficient feed to meet its energy requirement for maintenance and growth; voluntary energy intake is proportional to metabolic live weight (LW0.75), on average 950KJ/d/kg LW0.75. It has been shown that intake is only correctly regulated between 2200 and 3200 kcal DE/kg of feed. Because of this, concentrated energy feed must also contain all the other required nutrients in concentrated form so that a smaller volume of feed will supply the rabbit's needs. Energy intake regulation functions well in temperate climates so long as variations in energy content are linked to the presence of fairly digestible carbohydrates (e.g. starch / fibre substitution) (FAO, 1997). At high temperatures (28 to 32°C), where more than 10 percent of the digestible energy is provided by fat, regulation may suffer and the animals may easily consume more of the fatty feed owing to the absence of extra heat from the consumption of lipids (FAO, 1997).

A high energy concentration in the diet of livestock can result in market changes in food consumptions and productive efficiency by the animals (Partridge *et al.*, 1986). In rabbits the energy requirement may be met from consumption of fibrous and non-fibrous part of the feed and also from fat and grains (Aduku *et al.*, 1990). Aduku *et al.* 1990 also reported that the energy requirement of the rabbit ranges between 2390 and 2.50 kcal digestible energy.

#### 2.5.3 Fat Requirement

Fats are currently being used extensively in animal feeding to increase energy density of diets for both ruminant and non ruminant farm animals in intensive production system (Partridge *et al.*, 1986). Diets prepared for commercial rabbits rarely contain supplementary fat, and there is no evidence from the literature that the rabbit requires fat in its diet except as a source of essential fatty acid and to facilitate the supply and absorption of fat soluble vitamins and development of immune resource (Jezcova and Pets, 1976); and Partridge *et al.*, 1986). Fats are also essential in ensuring adequate utilisation of nutrients for growth and

reproduction (Sell and Owings, 1986). Fat in the diet of rabbits can reduce intake but at the same time increase rate of weight gain as reported by Eshiett *et al.*, 1976; and Iyeghe and Ekpenyong, 1990).

### 2.5.4 Vitamins Requirement

Rabbits require water-soluble (B and C) as well as fat-soluble (A, D, E and K) vitamins. Micro-organisms in the digestive flora synthesize sizeable quantities of water-soluble vitamins which are utilized by the rabbit through caecotrophy (Coudert *et al.*, 1986). The intake is sufficient to cover maintenance requirements and for average production as far as the B group vitamins and vitamin C are concerned. However, fast growing animals respond favourably to the addition of 1 to 2ppm (part per million) of vitamins B1 and B6, 6ppm of vitamin B2 and 30 to 60ppm of nicotinic acid (vitamin PP) in the diet. The addition of vitamin C will not influence growth, even at 1% of diet under temperate condition (Coudert *et al.*, 1986).

#### 2.5.5 Mineral Requirement

The rabbits require minerals in low amounts, but these compounds are still essential for normal function. A balanced diet normally supplies enough minerals, but lactating and pregnant does mat need additional minerals to produce milk, tissues and bones for the kittens (FAO, 1997). Macro minerals; sodium, potassium, calcium, magnesium and phosphorous are present at larger levels in animal's body and are required in larger amount in the body. Microminerals; they are present at low level in the body and are often referred to as trace minerals; they are present at low level in the body and are required in smaller amount in the diets (Dairy herd, 2009). Ash residue is generally taken to be a measure of the mineral content of the original food and it tends to vary depending on the type of feed (Onwuka, 2005).

Pond *et al.* (1995) stated that the major mineral element of concern in rabbit diet formulation are calcium (Ca) and Phosphorous (P), and that the other minerals are usually provided in adequate amounts by the ingredients used plus the addition of trace mineralised salt.

#### 2.5.6 Water Requirement for Rabbits

Water consumption is very important for the feed intake of rabbits. In normal conditions the consumption of water is around 100 ml to 600 ml/day or 50 ml to 100 ml/kg BW (Nakkiset, 2007). Verdelhan, Bourdillon, Morel-Saives and Audion (2004) observed that the feed intake of rabbits was significantly reduced when water consumption was restricted. Water is normally considered a nutrient, although its properties and functions are quite different from those of other nutrients found in feeds. Water is the major component of the rabbit's body, making up 70% of the lean body mass (Maertens, 1992). Maertens (1992) further indicated that rabbits would die more rapidly from water deprivation than from food deprivation and that restricting drinking water or limiting drinking time leads to reduced feed intake that is directly proportional to the amount of water being consumed. Maertens (1992) also reported that water and feed consumption varies with changes in environmental temperature and humidity. As the temperature rises above 20°C day and night, feed intake tends to drop while consumptions increase. At high temperatures (30°C and over), feed and water intakes decline, affecting the performance of growing and lactating animals (Fernandez-Carmona, Cervera, and Blas, 1996). According to Pond et al., (1995) water plays an essential role in a number of functions vital to an animal such as digestion, nutrient transport, waste excretion, and temperature regulation. One of the most important properties of water in nutrition is its remarkable ability to dissolve substances (Pond et al., 1995).

Aduku *et al.* (1990) reported that rabbits can handle about 20-25% fat in their diet (but there is lack of information on the effect of fat addition to fibrous diets on body composition (Fernadez *et al.* 1996), but depending on their age.

#### 2.5.7 Fibre Requirement

Very few studies have explored the consequence of lows dietary fibre on growth performance and mortality in rabbits (Licos *et al.*, 1980)<sup>1</sup>; Champe and Maurice 1983<sup>2</sup>; Peeters and Chalier 1984<sup>3</sup>; Blas *et al.*, 1986<sup>4</sup> observed that with low fibre diets enhanced the frequency of digestive troubles (mainly diarrhoea) in rabbits.

Cheeke *et al.* (1983) reported that a fibre level 15-20% in the diet of rabbits is required for normal growth and any level in excess of 20% may produce a caecal impaction and limit energy intake. In addition he also reported that a crude fiber level of between 10-17% was found to support weight gain and any level exceeding 17% reduces performance by limiting energy intake

#### 2.6 COMPOSITION OF RABBIT MEAT

Rabbit meat is of high quality, being high in protein and low in fat content (Mailafia *et al.*, 2010). Rabbit meat is very nutritious and a rich source of protein, energy, minerals and vitamins. Relative to other common meats, rabbit meat is low in fat, sodium and cholesterol (Lebas and Motheron, 1982). Fielding (1991) stated that rabbit meat is especially high in protein and low in fat and that, the fat in the meat is mainly unsaturated which is believed to be a more healthy type of fat than saturated fat which is common in other meats. Rao *et al.* (1987) reported that rabbit meat is mainly composed of 18.8 -19.4% proteins, 9.9-10.9% fat and 68.5-72.0% moisture.

In an experiment using New Zealand White rabbit, Mohammed (1989) reported the meat composition as 77.34% moisture, 21.55% protein, 2.73% ether extract and 1.63% ash. Table 2.1 shows rabbit meat composition relative to other common meats.

Table 2.1: Composition of Rabbit Meat Relative to Other Common Meat

Meat	Source	Moisture	DM(%)	Protein	Fat	Energy
Composition		(%)		(%)	(%)	
	1	-	20-23	20-22	10-12	7-8
Rabbit	2	67.9	-	20.8	10.2	1749
	1	-	20-23	19-21	11-13	7-8
Chicken	2	67.9	-	20.0	11.0	1782
	1	-	38-42	19-21	20-22	10-12
Turkey	2	58.3	-	20.0	20.0	2618
	1	-	40-50	15-17	27.29	11-14
Beef	2	55.0	-	16.3	28.0	3168
	1	-	40-50	14-18	26.30	11-14
Lamb	2	55.8	-	15.7	27.7	3124
	1	-	50-55	10-12	42.48	17-20
Pork	2	42.0	-	11.9	45.0	4510

Source 1= Fielding (1991) DM= Dry matter

2= USDA (1968) Energy values: 1=MJ/kg

2= kcal/kg

#### 2.7 GROWTH PERFORMANCE OF RABBITS

The growth performance of rabbits in tropical countries is generally in the range of 10-20g per day, in contrast to 35-40g per day commonly observed in the temperate regions (Cheeke, 2003). Daily body weight gain vary from 8-13g (Abu and Onifade, 1996), 16-25g (Omole and Sonaiya, 1981). These are low values compared with values of 42g/day for rabbits obtainable in temperate climates (Abu *et al.*, 2008). Linga and Lukefahr (2000) reported growth rate of 28.9g/day for rabbits fed alfalfa with molasses blocks and growth rates of 10 to 12g/day with

fresh lablab fed along with molasses or sugar cane. This report agreed with that of Linga *et al.* (2000). Weight gains reported on forage-concentrate diets under most tropical conditions range between 5-20g/d (Aduku *et al.*, 1986; Bamgbose *et al.*, 2002; Hongthong *el al.*, 2004) with a turn off target weight of 2.3-2.5kg at 4-5 months of age. These weight gains depend on the type of forage used, state of forage used (fresh forage or hay) and the environmental conditions.

Wasem, (2013) observed a significant increase in feed intake (74.79g) of rabbits fed 50% groundnut haulms than those paid *Ipomoea eriocarpa* which feed intake of 70.98g. Adejinmi *et al.*, (2013), observed average feed intake of 63.89-82.46 g per animal per day which compares favourably well with the result of Attah *et al.*, (2011) who reported average feed intake of 77.64-87.51 g. Attah and Ekpeyong (1998) reported average feed intake of 51.28-71.88 g, while Agunbiade *et al.*, (1999) reported average feed intake of 60.08-62.86 g for the same species of animal.

#### 2.8 DIGESTIVE SYSTEM OF RABBIT

The digestive system of rabbit is characterized by the relative importance of the caecum and colon when compared with other species (Portsmouth, 1977). The microbial activity of the caecum is of great importance for the processes of digestion, nutrient utilization, and the control of digestive pathologies. Furthermore, caecotrophy, the behaviour of ingestion of soft faeces of caecal origin, makes microbial digestion in the caecum more important for the overall utilization of nutrients by the rabbit. Additionally, the rabbit has developed a strategy of high feed intake (65–80 g kg–1 body weight) and a rapid transit of feed through the digestive system to meet nutritional requirements. The digestive system of the growing rabbit must go through a period of adaptation from milk based feeding to the sole dependence on solid feed before it can attain its full functional capacity. This adaptation process not only affects the digestion processes, but also microbiota colonization and the development of gut barrier mechanisms that protect the animal against digestive pathologies.

The first important compartment of the digestive system of the rabbit is the stomach. This has a very weak muscular layer and is always partially filled. After caecotrophy, the fundic region of the stomach acts as a storage cavity for caecotrophs. Thus, the stomach is continuously secreting and the pH is acidic. The stomach pH ranges from 1 to 5, depending on site of determination (fundus versus cardiac-pyloric region) (Gutierrez *et al.*, 2003; Chamorro *et al.*, 2007; Orengo and Gidenne, 2007; Gomez-Conde *et al.*, 2009), the presence or absence of soft faeces (Griffiths and Davies, 1963), the time from feed intake (Alexander and Chowdhury, 1958) and the age of the rabbit (Grobner, 1982). The lowest figures (from 1 to 2.5) are determined in the cardiac region, in the absence of soft faeces, after 4 hours of diet ingestion and in rabbits older than 3 weeks with 34 low presence of milk (Orengo and Gidenne, 2007). The capacity of the stomach is about 0.34 of the total capacity of the digestive system (Portsmouth, 1977).

The stomach is linked with a coiled caecum by a small intestine approximately 3 m long, where the secretion of bile, digestive enzymes and buffers occurs. The pH of the small intestine is close to 7 (Nicodemus *et al.*, 2002). The small intestine is the site where greater part of digestion and absorption takes place by passive or active transportation throughout the mucosa. Digestibility at the end of the ileum accounts for 0.8–1 of the total dietary amino acid and starch digestibility (Gutierrez *et al.*, 2002 Garcia *et al.*, 2005 Carabano *et al.*, 2009). The caecum is characterized by a weak muscular layer and contents with a dry matter (DM) of 200g kg<sup>-1</sup>. The ceacal contents are slightly acidic (pH 5.4–6.8) (Garcia *et al.*, 2002). The rabbit's caecum is proportionally the largest of any mammal. It is twice the length of the abdominal cavity and 40–60 % of the total volume of the gastrointestinal tract (Jenkins, 2000). The proximal colon can be further divided into three segments: the first segment possesses three *taeniae* with *haustra* between them; the second segment has a single *taeniae* covering half of the circumference of the digestive tube; and the third segment

or *fusus coli* has no *taeniae* or *haustra*, but is densely enervated. Thus, it acts as a pacemaker for the colon during the phase of hard faeces formation (Snipes *et al.*, 1982).

The different segments of the digestive system of the rabbit grow at different rates until reaching maturity. The development of the digestive tract begins in the foetal stage; at birth, the stomach and small intestine are the main components of digestive tract. According to Sabatakou *et al.* (1999), the stomach glands are evident in late fetuses (26 days' gestation) and true villi and intestinal glands (Crypts of Lieberkuhn) are observed at 29 days' gestation. At birth however, the intestine of the newborn does not possess all of the mucosal constituents that are present. These appear in the first week of age (Brunner's glands in the duodenum) and the adult morphology is not completed until 20 days of age. The developmental pattern follows a craniocaudal gradient. The early development of these two segments is important to ensure the survival of the newborn. From birth to 18–20 days of age, kits suckle large amounts of milk during a once-daily nursing, an amount that can reach 0.12 of their body weight. At around 18 days of age the suckling rabbit begins to eat solid food and decrease its milk intake and the caecum and colon develop faster than the rest of the digestive tract.

Rabbits are herbivores, are concentrate selectors, and are classified as hindgut (Caecum and Colon) fermentors (McNitt *et al.*, 1996). Because there are no mammalian enzymes to break down the cellulose components of their plant-based diets, rabbits as well as other herbivores have a symbiotic microbe population (Primarily *Bacteroides*). In rabbits, the microbial population is found in the caecum. The rabbit caecum is very large, compared with the rest of the gut (Stevens and Hume, 1995) and forms a spiral that fills the abdominal cavity. The caecum has a capacity 10 times that of the rabbit's stomach, about 40 % of the gastrointestinal tract (Jenkins, 1999). Instead of completely fermenting fibre, rabbits utilize a mechanism to sort out indigestible fibre and expel it from the body, a process that is a specialized feeding strategy that overcomes poor-quality protein (Carabano and Piquer,

1998; Jenkins, 1999). This sorting mechanism occurs as digesta enters the rabbit's large intestine and muscular contractions facilitate the separation of fibre and non-fibre fractions. A series of peristaltic and anti-peristaltic waves separate out no fibre fractions for further fermentation in the caecum (Cheeke, 1987; Carabano and Piquer, 1998); particle size and density aid separation (Cheeke, 1994). The fibre components are voided from the body about 4 hours after consumption of the diet (Cheeke, 1994). After fermentation of 36 the non-fibre components in the caecum, a pellet is formed (called a cecotrophy or soft faeces) that is voided from the body approximately 8 h after consumption of the diet (Cheeke, 1994). A neural response (Jenkins, 1999) or the strong odour of VFA (Stevens and Hume, 1995) in the cecotrope seems to stimulate its consumption directly from the anus. This practice of consuming cecotropes is called coprophagy, or cecotrophy (Cheeke, 1987). In natural settings, coprophagy usually occurs during the day, opposite of feed intake and the voiding of hard faeces, in a circadian rhythmic pattern (Carabano and Piquer, 1998; Jenkins, 1999), and is an integral part of the rabbit's digestion process (Cheeke, 1994). If a rabbit is equipped with a collar preventing coprophagy, the digestion of the diet is significantly reduced, even when a highly digestible diet is fed.

Gut micro flora of rabbits are sensitive to most antibiotics (McNitt *et al.*, 1996). If antibiotics are fed, the microbe population is altered, favouring *E. coli* and *Clostridia* organisms that produce toxins harming the gut lining, causing diarrhoea and enterotoxemia (Cheeke, 1994; Stein and Walshaw, 1996; Brooks, 1997). Antibiotics that may cause this effect include lincomycin, ampicillin, amoxicillin, procaine penicillin, cephalexin, erythromycin, clindamycin, tylosin, and metronidazole. The actual effect from each of the drugs will differ between animals (Stein and Walshaw, 1996). Oxytetracycline, virginiamycin (Cheeke, 1994), or tetracycline (Brooks, 1997) are exceptions and are used as growth promoters, and sulfaquinoxaline is to control coccidiosis (Brooks, 1997). Under no

circumstances should the inophore monensin be fed to rabbits; it is toxic even at low concentrations (McNitt *et al.*, 1996; Martin, 2000).

#### 2.9 FORAGES AS A DIET OF RABBITS

The term forage refers to herbaceous plants or plant parts fed to domestic animals. Generally, the term refers to such materials as pastures, hay, silage, and green chop, in contrast to less digestible materials known as roughages. In practice, the concept is often extended to woody plants producing succulent growth. In the tropics, some shrubs and trees are of considerable importance in this respect. Forage crops may be used in the pastures or may be cut and carried to the animals (Bello, 2003).

The potentials of forages as feed for rabbits are of particular significance because of their availability and ability of the rabbits to effectively digest leaf protein (Bello, 2003). Forage legumes are a dependable source of protein feed for animals. The seeds and leaves are rich in nitrogen. Forage legumes are adequately supplied with protein for livestock feeding, even when harvested at an advanced stage of maturity. When an appropriate balance of nutrients is available in forages as in alfalfa meal, the forage can replace grain in rabbit diet, thereby reducing the concentrate need of rabbits (Aduku et al 1989). Fibre supplies an important source of dietary energy for animals (Schoknecht 1997). Dietary fibre has positive effects on gut health, welfare and reproductive performance (Johnson *et al..*, 2003). Higher digestibility and utilisation of dietary fibre showed great potential for the practical use of various fibrous feeds and had no adverse effects on reproductive performance (Danielson and Noonan 1975, Pond *et al.*, 1985 and Schoknecht 1997)

Forage legumes can be grazed, harvested and fed fresh or stored as hay or silage (Harricharan et al 1988). A sustainable way of improving the feeding value of poor quality crop residues and pastures, especially for resource poor small holders, is through supplementation with forage legumes (Barro and Ribeiro 1983)

#### 2.9.1 Importance of Forage in Rabbit Diets

Alexandra and McDowell, (1998) noted that it is important to feed rabbits daily with variety of fresh plants to help balance the nutritional needs in its diet. The authors also recommended that fresh plants should be fed rabbits for optimum body weight and that to make sure the rabbits get the necessary nutrients, they should be offered, at least three different vegetables (forages) daily. It was also suggested that one or more of the forages should contain vitamin A (Alexandra and

McDowell, 1998). They observed that the vegetables and the forages been fed to rabbits are spinach, garden egg plants, okro, plant, pumpkin leaves, cabbages, lettuce, carrot leaves, broccoli leaves raspberry leaves and strawberry leaves. There are different opinions regarding which vegetables are the best for rabbits. It was reported that carrots, carrot tops, broccoli and parsley are safe and that potatoes and some lettuce are potentially problematic (Teselle and McBee, 2001).

Teselle and McBee (2001) noted that, forages provide valuable roughage, as well as essential vitamins and that as early as three weeks of age one can begin to offer vegetables. These authors also mentioned that, new vegetables should be introduced to rabbits one at a time and vegetables of different colours should be served. The authors also opined that once the rabbits is used to several forages, they should be fed at least three different kinds of forage daily for a mix of nutrients (Teselle and MacBee, 2011).

Teselle and MacBee (2011) also discovered that kale, mustard greens and spinach (*Amaranthus*) contains high levels of oxalates which can accumulate in the system and can cause toxicity overtime. They also found out that in addition to nutrition, forages are also important to the rabbits dental health. They noted that diet that requires little chewing produces uneven tooth wear, causing enamel to grow on the side of the teeth. It was explained that these spikes can cause several oral pain and excessive salivation. They also cause reluctance to chew, inability to close the mouth, and reduced feed intake. The

situation deteriorates as the teeth continue to grow, and if it is not treated, results sin severe malnutrition.

Peteducation.com (2011) equally reported, that forage should be added to the diet of rabbit one at a time and that it should be eliminated if it causes soft stools or diarrhoea. They also observed that because of their unique digestive systems, rabbits require a diet that is high in fibre and low in protein. Therefore forages are found to be the best for rabbits to eat as they are low in calories and high in fiber (Peteducation.com, 2011). University Federation of Animal Welfare (UFAW) handbook (1987) reported that in recent years, commercial pellets particularly when fed in large amount may not be the best choice for all rabbits. In rabbit the concentrated nature of pellets can lead to obsesity and its attendant medical problems especially in spayed or neutered rabbits. Because of several potential problems associated with pellets, some veterinarians now recommended that pellets be not only rationed, but rationed severely (UFAW Handbook, 1987).

Once pellets have been reduced, it is equally important to make sure that fresh grass and hay is available to the rabbit at all times and that fresh vegetables (forages) be given in larger amounts. Actually, because of the problems usually associated with overfeeding of pellets, some rabbits do better if they receive no pellets at all. Instead, they eat several fresh vegetables a day and all the grass hay they want. Other rabbits still eat pellets, but receive significantly less amounts with corresponding increase in the amount of vegetable offered. These more extreme measures are particularly helpful for overweight rabbits that need to lose weight safely (Teselle and MacBee, 2011). In feeding trials in which pelleted feed was reduced to 50% of normal intake and the diet was supplemented with greens, young rabbits maintained normal growth and when the amount of pellets was reduced to below 50% of "normal", growth rate declined. These studies indicated that even young unaltered rabbits do well on a reduced pellet diet and since most of the house rabbit need to lose weight rather

than gain, reducing pellets below 50% should not affect sprayed or neutered adults adversely (Teselle and macBee, 2011).

#### 2.9.2 Utilisation of Forages by Rabbits

Forages are cheap and readily available in Nigeria. Studies on their chemical composition show their potential as the major source of nutrients for herbivorous animals (Skerman, 1977). The potential of forages is particularly significant for rabbits since they are capable of digesting leaf proteins effectively (Cheeke and Myer, 1975). Cheeke and Patton (1979) hypothetically computed that rabbit can produce five times more meat than cattle from the same amount of groundnut haulms based diet. Feeding of rabbits with forage allowed for better rate of growth when compared to rabbits which were not fed forage (Aduku and Olukosi, 1990; Onwudike, 1995).

High fibre materials which are usually a constraint in poultry diet is beneficial to rabbits for preventing enteritis (Cheeke and Patton, 1979). El-Gendy, (1999a) and Rohilla and Bujabaruah (2000) reported that up to 30 to 40% *Acacia saligna* dried leaves can replace Clover hay and banana leaves without deleterious effect on growth. El-Ayouty *et al.* (2000) showed that complete replacement of fresh berseem (*Trifolium alexandrium*) with berseem silage had no negative effect on growth of rabbits and edible body organs. It has been reported that rabbits can tolerate up to 40% of broom grass (*Thysanolaena maxima*) in their diets without adverse effect on the growth performance (Rohilla and Bujarbaruah, 2000). Scapinello *et al.* (2000) observed that inclusion up to 20% of cassava leaves and stem hay in rabbit diet had no effect on the general performance. Similarly, Fotso *et al.*, (2000) reported that up to 42% of cassava leaf meal can be fed to growing rabbits with positive result on growth performance. Tangenjaja *et al.* (1990) reported that incorporating *Leucaena leucocephala* at 40% level as replacement for concentrate is ideal as it can support growth without adverse effect. These were supported by Scapinello *et al.* (2000) Nieves *et al.*,

(1998) and El-Gali et al., (2001) who fed similar forages. Lupin (Lupines albus) was fed at 0, 10, 20, 30 and 40% level to growing rabbits and the report indicated the optimum inclusion level as 20% for the best weight gain (El-Gendy, 1990). El-Ayouty et al., (2000) reported that up to 100% of maize silage (whole plant) can be fed to growing rabbits without affecting the body weight gain. Similarly, Auxilia and Masoero (1980) fed maize plant (whole plant dried) up to 40% and reported also that it can support weight gain.

Payne et al., (1983) and Aderibigbe et al. (1992) reported that Rye grass as a basal diet can be fed to growing rabbits at levels between 20 and 50% without compromising the growth performance of the rabbits. Raju and Screemanna (1995) stated that up to 15% level of sea weed (Ulva fascilate) can be incorporated into the diet of growing rabbits. Bamikole and Ezenwa (1999) reported the incorporation of Stylosanthes hamata at 50% level in diets of growing rabbits is ideal for maximum weight gain. Harris et al. (1981) reported that when sun flower leaves were fed up to 40% to growing rabbits, positive weight gain was observed. Abu et al. (1999) reported that inclusion of sweet potato tops up to 40% in the diet of growing rabbits did not have adverse effect on the body weight gain. Lopez et al. (1996) indicated that rabbits can tolerate up to 60% level of Vicia sativa with positive weight gain. This report was supported by Sese et al. (1999) who fed similar forage (60%) to growing rabbits and revealed higher weight gain. Linga and Lukefahr (2000) reported growth rate of 28.9g/day for rabbits fed alfalfa with molasses blocks and growth rates of 10 to 12g/day with fresh lablab fed along with molasses or sugar cane. This report agreed with that of Linga et al. (2003). Sanni et al. (2005) evaluated the economies of producing grower rabbits fed different combinations of concentrates and Stylosanthes and found that 50:75 combination gave better return on investment, thus cost of feeding grower rabbits could be lowered by supplementing concentrate diets with Stylosanthes. Ikurior et al. (2009) reported that Tridax procumbens can be included in cassava based diets for rabbits and nutrient digestibility can be maximized at 10% level of inclusion. Nyako (2001) in is experiment with bitter leaf in weaner rabbit diets reported that 25% of the leaves can be incorporated into the rabbit feeds to obtain high yield of meat.

#### 2.9.3 Groundnut Haulms in Livestock Feeds

Groundnut (*Arachis hypogaea* L.) also known as peanut, is an annual legume and it is important in human nutrition, due to its high protein and energy content (Garduno-Lugo and Olvera-Novoa, 2008). Groundnut haulms constitute approximately 45% of the total plant biomass and provide excellent forage for livestock in many regions. Haulms are reach in protein and more palatable than many other fodders (Liao and Holbrook, 2007).

Groundnut haulms is a nutritious feed for herbivores. It contains protein (8-15%), lipids (1-3%), minerals (9-17%) and carbohydrates (38-45%) at levels higher than the cereal fodder. The digestibility of nutrients in groundnut haulm is around 35% and that of crude protein is 88% in animals (Ozyigit and Bilgen, 2012). Haulms release energy up to 2.337cal kg<sup>-1</sup> of dry matter (Singh and Diwakar, 1993). Groundnut haulms have also shown great promise as a source of protein for feeding rabbits (Iyeghe-Erakpotobor et al., 2002, 2006, Iyeghe-Erakpotobor, 2007). In addition to the seed, peanut plants produce high-protein forage that has long been used as ruminant feed (Garduno-Lugo and Olvera-Novoa, 2008). Groundnut haulms were more cost effective than sweet potato forage for feeding rabbits (Iyeghe-Erakpotobor, 2007). Substitution of 33 to 100% clover hay with groundnut hay insignificantly increased nutrient digestibility, live weight, live weight gain, carcass characteristics and protein and fat contents of meat (Ibrahim 2000). Ngodigha et al., (1994) observed that up to 50% of groundnut haulms can support weight gain of growing rabbits. Similarly Bawa et al., (2008), fed rabbits groundnut haulms and cowpea shells and obtained a significant difference (p<0.05) in final weight, feed intake, weight gain and cost per kg gain between the dietary treatments. Ososanya (2012), observed a positive linear effect (p≤0.05) on intakes when rams were fed 0, 50 and 100% groundnut haulms, the highest

weight gain was observed in ram fed 50% groundnut haulms compared to 0% and 100% groundnut haulms.

#### 2.9.4 Moringa (*Moringa oleifera*)

Moringa oleifera is the most widely cultivated species of the genus Moringa, which is the only genus in the family Moringaceae. It is an exceptiuonally nutritious vegetable tree with a variety of potential uses. The tree itself is slender with dropping branches that grow approximately 3.05 meter in height (NRC, 2006). It is grown in semi-arid, tropical and subtropical areas. While it grows best in dry sandy soil, it tolerates poor soils, including coastal areas. Today, it is widely cultivated in Africa, Central and South America. It is considered one of the world's most useful trees, as most every part of Moringa tree can be used as food or has some other beneficial properties such as forage for livestock. It is used as metabolic conditioner to aid against endemic diseases in developing countries (NRC, 2006) Moringa is known by some as nature's energy miracle tree, a tree that is packed with so much nutrition, that some call it one of the most powerful foods on the planet. Moringa is a tree that is filled with antioxidants, amino acid and essential fatty acids (Moringa Herbalist, 2008).

The nutritional values of *Moringa oleifera* per 100g is moisture (86.9 g), calories (6.5 kcal), protein (2.5 g), fat (0.1 g), carbohydrates (3.7 g), fiber (4.8g), minerals (2.0 g), calcium (30 mg) Mg (24 mg), Potassium (110 mg), K (259 mg), Cu (3.1 mg), Fe (5.3 mg), S (137 mg), Oxalic acid (10 mg), vitamin A carotene (0.11 mg), choline (423 mg), vitamin B1 thaimine (0.05 mg), vitamin B3 nicotinic (0.2 mg) and vitamin C (120 mg).

The dry leaves contain 7.5g water. 6.7g protein, 1.7g fat, 14.3g total carbohydrates, 0.9g fiber, 2.3g ash, 440mg Ca, 70mg P, 7 mg Fe, 110mg Cu, 11,3000 IU vitamin A, 20 mg vitamin B, 0.8mg nicotinic acid, 220mg ascorbic acid and 7.4 mg tocopherol per 100mg (James 1998). Vitamin A content of *Moringa oleifera* was reported by USDA (2014) to be

378 ug (1260i.u). The anti nutritional factors of Moringa are phenols (3.4%), tannins (1.4%), saponins (5%) and phytate (3.1%) as reported by Foidi, Makkar and Becker (2001). *Moringa* has been reported by Moringa herbalist (2008) to have the following benefits; Increases energy, improves digestion, helps regulate cholesterol levels, gives a huge range of important vitamins and minerals, effectively combats free radicals, enhances circulations, provides extremely degree of fibers, detoxifies the body of toxins, improves immune system, gives beautiful looking skin, helps prevent arteriosclerosis, and reduces inflammation. It is also reported the help combat wide range of different cancers, improves reproduction, and generally increases the general well-being of the body. Moringa leaves are dried carefully to prevent their nutrient loss and it is powdered. This will provide all its beneficial properties (Moringa Herbalist, 2008)

# 2.9.5 Thorny Pigweed (Amaranthus spinosus)

Amaranthus spinosus is a flowering plant in the family Amaranthaceae. It is native to central and south western Asia. It is an annual plant rarely biennial, which grows to a height of up to 30 cm. The leaves are alternate simple, ovate to triangular based, very variable in size from about 20-30 cm long and 1-15 cm broad. The flowers are inconspicuous, yellow green, 3-4 mm in diameter maturing into a small hard, dry lumpy fruit cluster 5-10 mm across containing seeds (Clifford, 2001). The nutritional value per 100g of Amaranthus includes 24.25 kcal energy, 3.6 g carbohydrate, 0.4 g sugar, 2.2 g dietary fibre, 0.4 g fat, and 2.2 g proteins. The minerals and vitamins content per 100g of amaranthus are 9400 i.u vitamin A (Beta-carotene 5626 ug), 194 ug folate, 28 mg vitamin C, 2 mg vitamin E, 483 ug vitamin K, 99 mg calcium and 2.7 mg iron (united state department of agriculture (USDA, 2011). Anti nutritional factors fund found in amaranthus are: oxalates, tannin, phytate, and nitrate (Ajala, 2009), Amarnthus greens are common leaf vegetables throughout the tropics and in many warm temperate regions. They are good sources of vitamin including vitamin A, vitamin K, vitamin B6, vitamin C, riboflavin, folate, and dietary

minerals including calcium, iron, magnesium, phosphorous, potassium, zinc, copper, and manganese. Amaranthus seeds contain protein that is usually complete for plant sources (Wikipedia, 2011). The nutritional and chemical values of amaranthus were investigated by Akubugwo, Obasi, Chinyere and Ugbogu (2007) using standard analytical methods in order to assess the numerous potential of the plant leaves, the proximate analysis showed the percentage moisture content, ash content, crude protein, crude lipid, crude fibre and carbohydrates of the leaves as 84.48, 13.80, 17.92 4.65, 8.61 and 55.03% respectively, while the caloric value is 268.92 kcal/100g. Elemental analysis in mg/100g (DW) indicated that the leaves contained sodium (7.43), potassium (54.20) calcium (44.15), magnesium (231.22), iron (13.58), zinc (3.80) and phosphorous (34.91).

The vitamin compositions of the leaves in mg (DW) are carotene (3.29), thiamine (2.75), riboflavin (4.24), niacin (1.54), pyridoxine (2.33), ascorbic acids (25.40) and tocopherol (0.50). Seventeen amino acids (g/100g) were detected in amaranthus which includes isoleucine (3.39), leucine (6.70), lysine (3.03), methionine (1.76), cystine (0.46), phenylalmine (4.00), tyrosine (3.05), threonine (2.62), valine (3,50), alanine (2.15), arginine (3,35), aspartic acids (3,94), glutamic acids (5.40), glycine (15.79), histidine (3.81), proline (3.43) and serine (3.04). The chemical composition in mg/100g (DW) for alkaloid, flavonoid, saponins, tannins, phenols, hydrocyanic acid and phytic acid were 3.54, 0.83, 1.68, 0.49, 0.35, 16.99, and 1.32, respectively. Comparing the nutrients and chemical constituents with recommended dietary allowance (RDA) values, showed that the leaves contains an appreciable amount of nutrients, minerals, vitamins, amino acids, and phytochemicals and low level of toxicants (Akubugwo *et al.*, 2007).

Adeyeye and Omolayo, (2011) evaluated the proximate, mineral and amino acid composition and functional properties of leaf protein concentrates of *Amaranthus spinosus* and *Telfairia occidentales* leaves on dry weight basis.

# **CHAPTER THREE**

#### 3.0 MATERIALS AND METHODS

# 3.1 DESCRIPTION OF THE STUDY AREA

The trial was conducted at Dan Amarya farms, Tudun Wada Local Government Area (LGA) Kano state. Kano state lies between longitude 9°30' and 12°30' north and latitude 9°30' and 8°42' east in the Sudan savannah zone of Nigeria. It is bordered by neighbouring states such as Katsina to the north-west, Jigawa to the north-east, Kaduna to the south-west and Bauchi to the south-east. The climate of the state consists of two seasons; the rainy season and dry seasons. The annual rainfall ranges from 787-960mm and temperature ranges between 21°C and 39°C (KNARDA, 2001). This makes the environment conducive for livestock production and arable crop cultivations.

# 3.2 SOURCE AND PROCESSING OF FORAGE PLANTS

Thorny pigweed (*Amaranthus spinosus*) was harvested from the nearby farms, gathered and chopped for easy drying under the shade to ensure that the minerals and other nutrients are not altered by excessive heat from the sun. Groundnut haulms and Moringa were purchased from the open market in Tudun Wada Local government. The forage plants were air-dried separately for 7 days, chopped and milled with machine before incorporated into the experimental diets. Proximate composition of experimental ingredients (Moringa, Groundnut haulms and Amaranthus) on dry matter basis is presented on Table 3.1

Table 3.1: Proximate Composition of the Experimental Ingredients

Proximate content	Moringa	Groundnut haulms	Amaranthus
Moisture	8.14	8.78	8.70
Worstare	0.11	0.70	0.70
Dry matter	91.86	91.22	91.30
Crude protein	20.66	19.50	18.78
C 1 C1	7.42	10.50	16.45
Crude fiber	7.42	10.50	16.45
Ether extract	7.15	6.98	1.60
Ash	9.52	15.20	18.08
Nitrogen free extract	47.11	39.04	36.41

# 3.3 SOURCE OF EXPERIMENTAL ANIMALS

Thirty rabbits aged 8 weeks old and of mixed sexes were used for this study. The rabbits were purchased from Tudun wada central market.

# 3.4 DESIGN, MANAGEMENT OF EXPERIMENTAL ANIMALS AND DATA COLLECTION

A total of thirty (30) crossbred rabbits of mixed sexes, aged 6-8 weeks, and average weight of 620g were used in the study. Rabbits were weighed using weighing balance and allotted to six dietary groups of 3 x 2 factorial arrangements in a completely randomised design (CRD) consisting 5 rabbits per treatment. The treatments were 3 forage types (Groundnut haulms, Moringa and Thorny pigweed) and included at 20 and 40%, respectively. Feeds and water were provided *ad libitum* and allowed 7 days adjustment period before the feeding trial began and administered with Ivomectin at 0.2mls/ rabbit as a control measure against

endo and ecto parasites. The feeders and drinkers were washed daily before water was supplied. The rabbits were weighed on weekly basis and body weight gain was calculated. The feed intake was determined also on the daily basis by subtracting the leftover feed from the total feed given. The experimental feeds were weighed and fed to the rabbits every morning. The leftover feeds, before the next meal, was weighed and subtracted from the feed given to know the exact feed intake.

The rabbit's live weight was determined using a Camry weighing scale on weekly basis with 0.5g graduation. Body weight gain was calculated using the formula:

Body weight gain = Final body weight – initial body weight

#### 3.5 EXPERIMENTAL DIETS

The diets formulated were designated as diets 1, 2, 3, 4, 5 and 6 and the experimental forages incorporated into the rations at 20 and 40% levels. The feed ingredients in the diets formulated consisted of maize, maize offal, groundnut cake, salt, bone meal and vitamins/minerals (premix). The maize and groundnut cake were varied to give 18% crude protein needed for growth performance in rabbits

The experimental forages incorporated were *Moringa oleifera, Arachis hypogea*, and *Amaranthus spinosus* at 20 and 40% levels of inclusion respectively, as presented in Table 3.2. All the feed ingredients and the forages were ground and mixed before being fed to the rabbits.

Table 3.2: Gross Composition of Experimental Diets Fed to Rabbits

	Dietary Treatments							
Ingredients	1	2	3	4	5	6		
Maize	47.27	30.68	47.27	30.68	47.27	30.68		
GNC	21.63	18.22	21.63	18.22	21.63	18.22		
Maize offal	8.00	8.00	8.00	8.00	8.00	8.00		
Moringa	20.0	40.0	-	-	-	-		
G/nut Haulms	-	-	20.0	40.0	-	-		
Amaranthus	-	-	-	-	20.0	40.0		
Bone meal	2.00	2.00	2.00	2.00	2.00	2.00		
Limestone	0.30	0.30	0.30	0.30	0.30	0.30		
Lysine	0.10	0.10	0.10	0.10	0.10	0.10		
Methionine	0.15	0.15	0.15	0.15	0.15	0.15		
Vit. Premix*	0.25	0.25	0.25	0.25	0.25	0.25		
Salt	0.30	0.30	0.30	0.30	0.30	0.30		
Total	100	100	100	100	100	100		
<b>Calculated Analysis</b>								
Energy (kcal/kg)	2808	2563	2934	2814	2814	2575		
Crude Protein (%)	18.5	19.7	18.2	19.0	18.1	19.0		
Lysine	1.2	1.8	1.1	1.6	0.7	0.8		
Methionine	0.5	0.7	0.5	0.5	0.4	0.4		
Calcium	1.1	1.5	0.7	0.8	0.7	0.7		
Phosphorous	0.4	0.5	0.5	0.6	0.4	0.5		
Crude Fibre	7.7	9.8	8.3	9.1	8.7	8.9		
Ether Extract	4.6	4.9	4.1	3.9	4.1	3.9		

\*Bio-premix supplied per kg of diet: Vitamin A, 1200 I.U; Vitamin D3, 2500 I.U; Vitamin E, 50mg; Vitamin K<sub>3</sub>, 2.5mg; Vitamin B<sub>6</sub>, 6.0mg; Niacin, 40.0mg; Calcium pantothenate, 10.0mg; Biotin, 0.8mg; Vitamin B<sub>12</sub>, 0.25mg; Folic acid, 1.0mg; Choline chloride, 300mg; Iron, 100mg; Zinc, 50mg; Iodine, 1.55 I.U; Selenium, 0.1mg.

# **Chemical Composition (%) of the Experimental Diets**

The proximate compositions of the experimental diets are presented in Table 3.3.

Table 3.3 Chemical Composition of the Experimental Diets

	Dietary treatments (%)						
Parameters	1	2	3	4	5	6	
Dry matter	96.57	97.50	96.81	96.71	97.33	96.72	
Crude Protein	18.00	19.50	17.50	17.90	17.10	17.40	
Ether Extract	4.50	4.80	3.90	3.60	3.85	3.50	
Crude fiber	4.50	5.60	4.10	5.00	4.00	4.00	
Ash	3.43	2.50	319	3.29	2.67	3.28	

Source: proximate Analysis

### 3.6 NUTRIENTS DIGESTIBILITY TRIAL

Thirty weaner rabbits were used for the nutrient digestibility studies. The animals were allowed an adjustment period of 7 days. Daily faeces were collected separately from each replicate for a period of 7 days. The faeces collected were weighed, oven dried until constant weight was obtained. 2g sub-sample was taken from the dried faecal samples which is then analysed for a proximate composition as recommended by AOAC (2000). The apparent digestibility of nutrients was calculated using the following formula:

Amount of nutrient intake - Amount of Nutrient excreted in faeces X100

Amount of nutrients intake

# 3.7 BLOOD SAMPLE COLLECTION AND ANALYSIS

Blood samples were collected from the central ear vein of 3 rabbits per treatment in a sterile sample bottles containing anti-coagulant (Ethylenediaminetetraacetic acid) for haematological analysis. This was carried out immediately after the feeding trial. The Red Blood Cell (RBC) counts, Total White Blood Cell (WBC) counts, Haemoglobin (Hb) concentration and Packed Cell Volume (PCV) were determined following standard

procedures described by Dacie and Lewis (1991). The Mean Corpuscular Volume (MCV) and Mean Corpuscular Haemoglobin Concentration (MCHC) were calculated using the formula given by Merck veterinary manual (2005)

MCV (fl) = 
$$\underline{PCV}$$
 (%) x10  
RBC (x10<sup>12</sup>/L)

$$MCH = \underline{Hb (g/dl) \times 10}$$

$$RBC$$

MCHC (g/dl) = whole blood haemoglobin concentration (g/dl) x 100 
$$PCV$$

# 3.8 COST ANALYSIS

The feed cost benefit analysis was computed based on the prevailing market price of forages and feed ingredients used at the time of the experiment. Cost/kg of diet, total feed intake, total cost of feed, total weight gain and value of gain were used to calculate the return per rabbit according to the method described by Abdu *et al.* (2012).

# 3.9 STATISTICAL ANALYSIS

The data collected were subjected to Analysis of Variance (ANOVA) using the General Linear Model (GLM) of SAS (2001). Mean with significant differences were separated using Duncan Multiple Range Test (Duncan, 1955)

General Linear Model

$$Y_{ijk} = \mu + F_i + N_j + I_l + \ell ijkm$$

Where:

 $\mu$  = overall mean

 $F_i = i^{th}$  effect of the forage type

 $N_j = j^{th}$  effect of the forage level

I = effect of all interactions

 $\ell$ ijkm = Random error

# **CHAPTER FOUR**

#### 4.0 RESULTS AND DISCUSSION

# 4.1 RESULTS

# 4.1.1 Main Effects of Forage Type on the Growth Performance of Rabbits

Table 4.1 shows the effects of forage types on the growth performance of rabbits. The results revealed that there were significant (p<0.05) difference among the parameters measured except for feed intake. Rabbits fed moringa based diets had the highest final weight followed by those on Groundnut haulms based diets and those fed amaranthus had the least. Rabbits on moringa diets had the highest daily weight gain and the overall weight gain when compared with those rabbits fed groundnut haulms and amaranthus based diets. However, rabbits on amaranthus diets had the highest feed conversion ratio followed by groundnut haulms and Moringa which is the least.

Table 4.1: Main Effects of Forage Type on the Growth performance of Rabbit

	Forage Types							
Parameter	Moringa	G/nut haulms	Amaranthus	SEM	Sig.			
Initial weight (g)	622.00	621.00	619.00	150.25	NS			
Final weight (g)	1203.45 <sup>a</sup>	1155.90 <sup>b</sup>	1109.35 <sup>c</sup>	150.25	*			
Total weight gain (g)	581.45 <sup>a</sup>	534.90 <sup>b</sup>	490.35°	353.19	*			
Daily weight gain (g)	10.38 <sup>a</sup>	9.55 <sup>b</sup>	8.75°	0.11	*			
Daily Feed Intake (g)	48.37	48.02	46.96	12.59	NS			
Feed conversion ratio	4.66 <sup>b</sup>	5.03 <sup>ab</sup>	5.36 <sup>a</sup>	0.17	*			

SEM= Standard error of mean, Sig. = significance, NS = Not significant, \*= Significantly different (p<0.05) abc means within rows with different superscripts are significantly (p<0.05) different

# 4.1.2 Main Effect of Forage Levels on the Growth Performance of Rabbits

Table 4.2 shows the effect of forage levels on the growth performance of rabbits. The results revealed that there is no significant different (p>0.05) among the treatment means measured. However, rabbits fed at 40% level of inclusion had slightly higher values when compared with the 20% level of inclusion in all the parameters measured.

Table 4.2: Main Effect of Forage Levels on the Growth Performance of Rabbits

	Forage Levels (%)						
Parameter	20	40	SEM	Sig.			
Initial weight (g)	619.66	621.66	150.25	NS			
Final weight (g)	1150.52	1161.92	248.98	NS			
Total weight gain (g)	530.86	540.28	353.19	NS			
Daily weight gain (g)	9.47	9.64	0.11	NS			
Daily feed intake (g)	47.14	48.42	12.59	NS			
Feed conversion ratio	5.00	5.04	0.17	NS			

SEM= Standard error of mean, Sig. = significance, NS = Not significant, \*= significantly different (p<0.05) abc means within rows with different superscripts are significantly (p<0.05) different

# 4.1.3 Interaction Effects of Forage Types and Levels on the Growth Performance of Rabbits

Table 4.3 shows the interaction effect of forage type and level on the growth performance of rabbits. The result showed that there were no significant (p>0.05) difference among the forage type and forage level across the treatment means observed in feed intake. However, Final weight, total weight gain, daily weight gain, and feed conversion ratio shows significant (p>0.05) difference across the dietary treatments. Rabbits fed Moringa at 40% level had the highest values of final weight, feed intake, total weight gain, and daily weight gain compared to rabbits fed 20% level of moringa forage. However, those rabbits fed 40%

level of amaranthus had higher values of final weight, total weight gain and daily weight gain than those on 20% level. But rabbits on groundnut haulms were different, in which rabbits on 20% level gained more weight than the 40% level.

Rabbits gained more weight at 40% level of inclusion of moringa than at 20% level of inclusion. Groundnut haulms and Amaranthus recorded similar weight among the levels. The same trend is observed in daily weight gain. Rabbits fed amaranthus at 20% levels had the highest feed conversion ratio when compared with other parameters.

Cost of feeding rabbit at 40% level (N111.23) is higher than that of 20% level (N81.92) for moringa followed by groundnut haulms (N45.92) and (N 39.23) at 40 and 20%, respectively. Cost of feed consumed per day is higher with rabbits fed 40% moringa (N 5.53) followed by (N 3.85) for 20% level of moringa. For groundnut haulms 20% level (N 2.13) is higher than 40% level (N 1.94) and the least is amaranthus with (N 2.10) and (N 1.62) at 20 and 40%, respectively.

Cost of feed/kg weight gain was higher for moringa at 40% level ( $\frac{1}{8}$ 521.21) followed by 20% level of moringa ( $\frac{1}{8}$ 378.93). Amaranthus at 20% level ( $\frac{1}{8}$ 242.21) recorded higher than ( $\frac{1}{8}$ 183.25) at 40% level. The least is the groundnut haulms at 20% level ( $\frac{1}{8}$ 221.64) and ( $\frac{1}{8}$ 204.21) at 40% level.

Table 4.3: Interaction Effects of Forage Types and Forage Levels on the Growth Performance of Rabbits

	Moringa (%	<b>(0)</b>	G/nut haulms (%)		Amaranth	us (%)		
Parameters	20	40	20	40	20	40	SEM	Sig.
Initial weight (g)	620.00	624.00	619.00	623.00	620.00	618.00	145.83	NS
Final weight (g)	1188.86 <sup>b</sup>	1218.05 <sup>a</sup>	1157.01°	1154.81°	1105.71 <sup>d</sup>	1112.99 <sup>d</sup>	249.39	*
Daily Feed Intake (g)	47.01	49.73	46.59	49.46	47.83	46.10	11.49	NS
Total Weight gain (g)	568.86 <sup>b</sup>	594.05 <sup>a</sup>	538.01°	531.81°	485.71 <sup>d</sup>	494.99 <sup>d</sup>	327.98	*
Daily weight gain (g)	10.16 <sup>b</sup>	10.61 <sup>a</sup>	9.61°	9.50°	8.67 <sup>d</sup>	8.84 <sup>d</sup>	0.10	*
Feed conversion ratio	4.63°	4.70 <sup>bc</sup>	4.85 <sup>bc</sup>	5.21 <sup>ab</sup>	5.52 <sup>a</sup>	5.21 <sup>ab</sup>	0.15	*
Cost of feed (₦/kg)	81.92	111.23	45.92	39.23	43.92	35.23	-	-
Cost of feed consumed (₦/day)	3.85	5.53	2.13	1.94	2.10	1.62	-	-
Cost of feed/Kg WG (₦)	378.93	521.21	221.64	204.21	242.21	183.25	-	-

abc means with different superscripts within row are significantly (p<0.05) different; NS = Not significant, SEM = Standard Error of Mean, WG = Weight gain \* = Significantly different

# 4.1.4 Main Effects of Forage Type on Carcass Characteristics of Rabbit

The effect of forage type on carcass characteristics is presented in Table 4.4.

There were significant (p<0.05) differences observed in all the parameters except for forelimbs that is shown no significant (p>0.05) difference among the treatments means. However, rabbits fed Moringa based diets had the highest values in all the parameters followed by groundnut haulms and amaranthus with a slight differences between them. Also, dressing percentage, head, hind limbs, thigh, neck, rack and rib, liver, heart, and lungs for groundnut haulms and amaranthus are statistically similar.

Table 4.4: Main Effect of Forage Type on Carcass Characteristics of Rabbits

	F	Forage types			
Parameters (%)	Moringa	G/nut haulms	Amaranthus	SEM	Sig.
Live weight (g)	1212.30 <sup>a</sup>	1158.68 <sup>b</sup>	1114.52°	289.58	*
Dressed Weight (g)	767.45 <sup>a</sup>	$700.00^{\mathrm{b}}$	667.00 <sup>c</sup>	333.37	*
Dressing percentage	63.30 <sup>a</sup>	60.41 <sup>b</sup>	59.84 <sup>b</sup>	0.61	*
Head	8.15 <sup>a</sup>	6.88 <sup>b</sup>	6.69 <sup>b</sup>	0.13	*
Forelimbs	4.95	5.45	4.95	0.47	NS
Hind limbs	8.14 <sup>a</sup>	6.86 <sup>b</sup>	6.62 <sup>b</sup>	0.62	*
Thigh	19.21 <sup>a</sup>	17.30 <sup>b</sup>	16.95 <sup>b</sup>	0.17	*
Neck	$3.60^{a}$	3.23 <sup>b</sup>	3.03 <sup>b</sup>	0.05	*
Rack & Rib	27.57 <sup>a</sup>	26.31 <sup>b</sup>	$26.00^{b}$	0.49	*
Liver	$3.39^{a}$	$3.08^{ab}$	3.01 <sup>b</sup>	0.06	*
Skin	7.37 <sup>a</sup>	6.90 <sup>b</sup>	6.33°	0.13	*
Heart	$0.56^{a}$	$0.42^{ab}$	0.26 <sup>b</sup>	0.02	*
Lungs	1.21 <sup>a</sup>	1.03 <sup>b</sup>	0.91 <sup>b</sup>	0.01	*
Large intestine	10.95 <sup>a</sup>	10.05 <sup>b</sup>	9.48 <sup>c</sup>	0.14	*
Small Intestine	9.56 <sup>a</sup>	8.79 <sup>b</sup>	8.16 <sup>c</sup>	0.05	*
Kidney	$0.97^{a}$	$0.82^{b}$	0.63 <sup>c</sup>	0.01	*
Stomach	6.47 <sup>a</sup>	5.74 <sup>b</sup>	5.07°	0.04	*

abc means within rows with different superscripts are significantly different(p<0.05), \* = Significantly different, NS = Not significant, SEM = Standard error of mean

# 4.1.5 Main Effects of Forage Levels on Carcass Characteristics of Rabbits

Table 4.5 shows the result of effects of forage levels on carcass characteristics of rabbits. There was no significant (p>0.05) difference in live weight, dressed weight,

head, forelimbs, hind limbs neck, and kidney while significant (p<0.05) differences exist with respect to other parameters. Dressing percentage shows higher values at 20% level of inclusion while value of thigh was higher at 40 % level. Rack and rib, liver, skin, head, large intestine, small intestine and stomach follow similar trend.

Table: 4.5 Main Effect of Forage Level on Carcass Characteristics of Rabbits

Parameter (%)	20	40	SEM	Sig
Live weight (g)	1154.41	1169.25	289.58	NS
Dressed weight (g)	714.44	708.52	333.37	NS
Dressing percentage	61.83 <sup>a</sup>	60.54 <sup>b</sup>	0.61	*
Head	6.99	7.49	0.31	NS
Forelimbs	4.93	5.31	0.47	NS
Hind limbs	7.23	7.17	0.62	NS
Thigh	17.54 <sup>b</sup>	$18.10^{a}$	0.17	*
Neck	3.12	3.45	0.05	NS
Rack & Rib	25.86 <sup>b</sup>	27.39 <sup>a</sup>	0.49	*
Liver	2.98 <sup>b</sup>	3.34 <sup>a</sup>	0.06	*
Skin	6.57 <sup>b</sup>	7.16 <sup>a</sup>	0.13	*
Heart	0.31 <sup>b</sup>	0.52 <sup>a</sup>	0.02	*
Lungs	$0.97^{b}$	1.13 <sup>a</sup>	0.01	*
Large intestine	$9.90^{b}$	10.42 <sup>a</sup>	0.14	*
Small intestine	$8.70^{b}$	8.97 <sup>a</sup>	0.05	*
Kidney	0.79	0.82	0.01	NS
Stomach	5.60 <sup>b</sup>	5.91 <sup>a</sup>	0.04	*

 $<sup>\</sup>overline{SEM} = Standard\ error\ of\ mean,\ Sig. = significance,\ NS = Not\ significant,\ *= Significantly\ different$  when within rows with different superscripts are significantly (p<0.05) different

# 4.1.6 <u>Interaction Effects of Forage Type and Levels on Carcass Characteristics of Rabbits</u>

The interaction effect of forage type and forage levels on carcass characteristics of rabbits is presented in Table 4.6. There was a significant (p<0.05) difference in all the parameters measured except for forelimbs, which showed no significant (p<0.05) difference. However, rabbits fed Moringa leaf meal based diet at 20 and 40% did not show any different with the respect to level of inclusion so also groundnut haulms and amaranthus for live weight, and dressing percentage. Rabbits fed moringa at 40% had higher values in hind limbs, stomach, thigh, neck, rack and rib, liver, skin, heart, lungs, large intestine, small intestine and kidney.

Table: 4.6 Interaction Effects of Forage Type and Forage Level on Carcass Characteristics of Rabbits

Forage types								
	Moringa (%		G/nut Haulr		Amaranthu	` '		
Parameters (%)	20	40	20	40	20	40	SEM	Sig
Live weight (g)	1198.71 <sup>a</sup>	1225.88 <sup>a</sup>	1156.22 <sup>b</sup>	1161.15 <sup>b</sup>	1108.32°	1120.71 <sup>c</sup>	305.81	*
Dressed weight (g)	770.25 <sup>a</sup>	764.64 <sup>a</sup>	704.03 <sup>b</sup>	695.97 <sup>bc</sup>	669.04 <sup>bc</sup>	664.96 <sup>c</sup>	387.93	*
Dressing percentage	64.25 <sup>a</sup>	62.35 <sup>b</sup>	60.88 <sup>c</sup>	59.93°	60.35 <sup>cd</sup>	59.33 <sup>d</sup>	0.64	*
Head	7.76 <sup>b</sup>	8.55°	6.73°	7.03°	6.48 <sup>c</sup>	6.89 <sup>c</sup>	0.13	*
Forelimbs	4.64	5.27	5.28	5.63	4.87	5.03	0.53	NS
Hind limbs	7.91 <sup>ab</sup>	$8.37^{a}$	7.16 <sup>ab</sup>	6.57 <sup>b</sup>	6.65 <sup>b</sup>	6.59 <sup>b</sup>	0.66	*
Stomach	6.21 <sup>b</sup>	6.73 <sup>a</sup>	5.54 <sup>c</sup>	5.94 <sup>b</sup>	5.06 <sup>d</sup>	$5.07^{\mathrm{d}}$	0.02	*
Thigh	18.76 <sup>b</sup>	19.66 <sup>a</sup>	17.05°	17.54 <sup>c</sup>	16.81 <sup>c</sup>	17.10 <sup>c</sup>	0.17	*
Neck	$3.32^{b}$	$3.89^a$	$3.10^{b}$	$3.37^{b}$	$2.95^{b}$	3.11 <sup>b</sup>	0.05	*
Rack & Rib	26.53 <sup>bc</sup>	28.62 <sup>a</sup>	25.56 <sup>c</sup>	$27.06^{b}$	25.50 <sup>c</sup>	$26.50^{bc}$	0.50	*
Liver	$2.98^{b}$	$3.80^{a}$	$3.02^{b}$	3.14 <sup>b</sup>	$2.94^{b}$	$3.08^{b}$	0.03	*
Skin	$6.87^{\mathrm{bc}}$	$7.88^{a}$	6.62 <sup>bc</sup>	$7.17^{b}$	6.21 <sup>c</sup>	6.44 <sup>c</sup>	0.12	*
Heart	$0.37^{bc}$	$0.75^{a}$	0.31°	$0.53^{\mathrm{b}}$	0.26 <sup>c</sup>	$0.27^{c}$	0.01	*
Lungs	1.04 <sup>bc</sup>	$1.39^{a}$	$0.96^{bc}$	1.11 <sup>b</sup>	$0.92^{c}$	0.91 <sup>c</sup>	0.00	*
Large Intestine	10.66 <sup>ab</sup>	11.25 <sup>a</sup>	9.81 <sup>cd</sup>	10.29 <sup>bc</sup>	$9.22^{d}$	9.72 <sup>cd</sup>	0.16	*
Small Intestine	9.19 <sup>b</sup>	$9.92^{a}$	8.76 <sup>c</sup>	8.82°	8.15 <sup>d</sup>	8.18 <sup>d</sup>	0.02	*
Kidney	$0.91^{ab}$	1.04 <sup>a</sup>	$0.87^{b}$	$0.76^{\mathrm{bc}}$	$0.59^{d}$	$0.67^{\rm cd}$	0.00	*

# 4.1.7 Main Effect of Forage Type on Blood Parameters of Rabbits

Table 4.7 shows the effects of forage type on blood parameters of rabbits. There was a significant (p<0.05) difference in all the parameters measured except for MCHC (g/dl). However, rabbits fed with moringa based diets had the highest Packed Cell volume (PCV), Hemoglobin (Hb), White Blood Cells, Red Blood Cells, Total Proteins, MCV, and MCH values, respectively. Moringa and Amaranthus are statistically similar in MCV (fl) and MCH (pg). Groundnut haulms and Amaranthus were also statistically similar in PCV, Hb, and WBC, but statistically different (p<0.05) in RBC, TP, MCV and MCH.

Table: 4.7 Main Effect of Forage Type on Blood Parameters of rabbits

	Forage type								
Parameters	Moringa	G/nut haulms	Amaranthus	SEM	Sig				
Packed Cell Volume (%)	48.17 <sup>a</sup>	33.98 <sup>b</sup>	34.47 <sup>b</sup>	1.18	*				
Hemoglobin (g/dl)	14.11 <sup>a</sup>	10.31 <sup>b</sup>	9.95 <sup>b</sup>	0.88	*				
WBC $(x10^9)/L$	7.34 <sup>a</sup>	6.90 <sup>b</sup>	6.73 <sup>b</sup>	0.19	*				
RBC $(x10^{12})/L$	7.42 <sup>a</sup>	6.34 <sup>b</sup>	5.18 <sup>c</sup>	0.15	*				
Total Protein (g/dl)	6.93 <sup>a</sup>	6.66 <sup>a</sup>	6.29 <sup>b</sup>	0.07	*				
MCV (fl)	65.04 <sup>a</sup>	53.65 <sup>b</sup>	66.96 <sup>a</sup>	20.12	*				
MCH (pg)	19.01 <sup>a</sup>	16.30 <sup>b</sup>	19.34 <sup>a</sup>	4.76	*				
MCHC (g/dl)	29.28	30.35	28.83	5.93	NS				

WBC= White Blood Cells, RBC= Red Blood Cells, MCV= Mean Corpuscular Volume, MCH= Mean Corpuscular Hemoglobin, MCHC= mean corpuscular Hemoglobin Concentration, SEM= Standard Error of Mean, Sig = Significance

# 4.1.8 Main Effect of Forage Level on Blood Parameters of Rabbits

The main effect of forage level on blood parameters of rabbits is presented in Table 4.8. The results shows there was a significant (p<0.05) difference in packed cell volume and Total protein. However, rabbit fed at 40% level of inclusion tends to have higher values when compared with their 20% level counterpart.

Table: 4.8 Main Effect of Forage Level on Blood Parameters of Rabbit

Forage levels (%)				
Parameter	20	40	SEM	Sig
Packed Cell Volume (%)	38.23 <sup>b</sup>	39.51 <sup>a</sup>	1.18	*
Hemoglobin (g/dl)	11.02	11.88	0.88	NS
WBC (x10 <sup>9</sup> )/L	6.87	7.48	0.19	NS
RBC (x10 <sup>12</sup> )/L	6.12	6.51	0.15	NS
Total protein (g/dl)	6.43 <sup>b</sup>	6.83 <sup>a</sup>	0.07	*
MCV (fl)	62.94	60.84	20.12	NS
MCH (pg)	18.09	18.35	4.76	NS
MCHC (g/dl)	28.91	30.07	5.93	NS

WBC= White Blood Cells, RBC= Red Blood Cells, MCV= Mean Corpuscular Volume, MCH= Mean Corpuscular Hemoglobin, MCHC= mean corpuscular Hemoglobin Concentration, SEM = Standard Error of Mean, Sig = Significance

# 4.1.9 <u>Interaction Effect of Forage Type and Level on the Blood Parameters of Rabbits</u>

The interaction effect of forage type and forage level on blood parameters of rabbits is presented in Table 4.9. There was no significant (p>0.05) difference observed among dietary treatments in MCH (pg) and MCHC (g/dl). However, other parameters (PCV (%), Hb (g/dl), WBC, RBC, TP, and MCV) revealed a significant (p<0.05) different among the treatment means. However, Rabbits fed on moringa based diets had highest values of PCV, Hb, for both 20 and 40% level of inclusion. Values of White Blood

Cells are also higher for rabbits fed moringa at 40 and 20% levels while g/nut haulms and Amaranthus are statistically the same. Red Blood Cells revealed highest value (7.81) at 40% level of inclusion when compared to 20% level of inclusion in rabbits fed moringa diet. Groundnut haulms and Amaranthus show similarity at both 20 and 40% but only differs in rabbits fed Amaranthus 40% level (5.54).

Total protein values were statistically the same for rabbits fed with moringa and Groundnut haulms at 20% level of inclusion. MCH (g/dl) recorded higher values for rabbits fed 20 and 40% level of Amaranthus followed by 20 and 40% moringa which are statistically similar.

Table: 4.9 Interaction Effects of Forage Type and Levels on Blood Parameters of Rabbits

_		Forage types						
	Moring	Moringa (%)		ulms (%)	Amaranthus			
					(%)			
Parameters	20	40	20	40	20	40	SEM	Sig
Packed Cell Volume (%)	47.65 <sup>a</sup>	48.69 <sup>a</sup>	33.36 <sup>b</sup>	34.60 <sup>b</sup>	33.70 <sup>b</sup>	35.24 <sup>b</sup>	1.36	*
Hemoglobin (g/dl)	13.55 <sup>a</sup>	14.66 <sup>a</sup>	10.25 <sup>b</sup>	10.37 <sup>b</sup>	9.28 <sup>b</sup>	10.62 <sup>b</sup>	0.92	*
WBC (x10 <sup>9</sup> )/L	7.47 <sup>ab</sup>	8.22 <sup>a</sup>	6.56 <sup>c</sup>	7.36 <sup>c</sup>	6.59 <sup>c</sup>	6.86 <sup>bc</sup>	0.20	*
RBC (x10 <sup>12</sup> )/L	7.04 <sup>b</sup>	7.81 <sup>a</sup>	6.50 <sup>c</sup>	6.18 <sup>c</sup>	4.83°	5.54 <sup>d</sup>	0.09	*
TP (g/dl)	6.77 <sup>ab</sup>	7.10 <sup>a</sup>	6.51 <sup>b</sup>	6.81 <sup>ab</sup>	6.00°	6.58 <sup>ab</sup>	0.08	*
MCV (fl)	67.67 <sup>a</sup>	62.41 <sup>ab</sup>	51.36 <sup>c</sup>	55.94 <sup>bc</sup>	69.77 <sub>a</sub>	64.15 <sup>a</sup>	15.12	*
MCH (pg)	19.24	18.79	16.79	16.79	19.25	19.47	5.42	NS
MCHC (g/dl)	28.43	30.14	29.98	29.98	27.57	30.09	6.20	NS

WBC= White Blood Cells, RBC= Red Blood Cells, TP= Total protein, MCV= Mean Corpuscular Volume, MCH= Mean Corpuscular Hemoglobin, MCHC= mean corpuscular Hemoglobin Concentration, SEM = Standard Error of mean, NS = Not significant, \*= Significance

# 4.1.10 Main Effect of Forage Type on Nutrient Digestibility of Rabbits

Table 4.10 presented the main effect of forage type on nutrient digestibility of rabbits fed different forage type.

There were significant (p<0.05) differences among the treatment means in dry matter, crude fiber and ether extract, while non significant (p>0.05) differences were observed in crude protein, ash and nitrogen free extract. Rabbits fed moringa and Groundnut haulms based diets had higher dry matter values although statistically similar. Rabbits on Amaranthus based diets had the least values of dry matter. Similarly, rabbits fed Amaranthus based diets had higher values for crude fiber and then moringa followed by Groundnut haulms that are statistically similar.

Table: 4.10 Main Effect of Forage Type on Nutrient Digestibility of Rabbits

Forage types					
Parameter (%)	Moringa	G/nut haulms	Amaranthus	SEM	Sig
Dry Matter	73.08 <sup>a</sup>	73.08 <sup>a</sup>	71.92 <sup>b</sup>	13.67	*
Crude Protein	85.68	85.68	83.15	3.47	NS
Crude Fiber	74.32 <sup>b</sup>	74.32 <sup>b</sup>	79.29 <sup>a</sup>	5.81	*
Ether Extract	87.12 <sup>b</sup>	87.12 <sup>b</sup>	88.92 <sup>ab</sup>	2.25	*
Ash	76.38	76.38	77.54	21.40	NS
Nitrogen Free Extract	63.74	63.74	64.90	27.15	NS

SEM = Standard Error of Mean, Sig = Significance, NS = Not significant, \* = Significant abc means with different superscripts within row are significantly (P<0.05) different

# 4.1.11 Main Effect of Forage Level inclusion on the nutrient Digestibility of Rabbits

Table 4.11 presented the effect of forage level inclusion on the nutrient digestibility of rabbits.

The table shows that, there was no significant (p>0.05) difference in all the parameters both at 20 and 40% levels of inclusion

Table 4.11 Main Effect of Forage Levels on Digestibility of Rabbits

Forage levels (%)				
40	SEM	Sig		
72.59	13.67	NS		
84.43	3.47	NS		
75.72	5.81	NS		
89.65	2.25	NS		
76.02	21.40	NS		
66.71	27.15	NS		
	72.59 84.43 75.72 89.65 76.02	72.59       13.67         84.43       3.47         75.72       5.81         89.65       2.25         76.02       21.40		

SEM = Standard Error of Mean, Sig = Significance, NS = Not significant, \* = significance

# 4.1.12 <u>Interaction Effect of Forage Type and Levels on the Nutrients Digestibility of Rabbits</u>

Table 4.12 presented the interaction effect of forage type and forage levels on the nutrients digestibility of weaner rabbits. There was significant (p<0.05) difference among the treatment means in crude fiber, ether extract, ash and nitrogen free extract. However, there was no significant (p>0.05) difference observed in dry matter and crude protein. Amaranthus at 40% level of inclusion had highest value for crude fiber and then 20% level of inclusion of rabbits fed amaranthus based diets. Rabbits fed Groundnut haulms and Moringa at 20% and 40% levels were statistically similar. Similarly, Groundnut haulms at 40% level of inclusion were higher with respect to ether extract and then amaranthus at 20% level of inclusion. Values of Moringa are statistically similar with respect to ether extract at 20% and 40% level of inclusion.

Rabbits fed Amaranthus based diet at 40% and rabbit fed Groundnut haulms at 20% level are statistically the similar. Rabbits fed moringa based diet at 20% level of inclusion and rabbits fed amaranthus based diet at 40% level of inclusion had highest values for ash, while rabbits fed moringa based diet at 40% level, Groundnut haulms at 40% level and Amaranthus at 20% levels are statistically similar. Groundnut haulms at 20% level had the least value of 65.95%.

Groundnut haulms at 40% level of inclusion are higher for the values of nitrogen free extract and then Moringa at 40% level of inclusion. Rabbits fed moringa at 20% level, Groundnut haulms at 20% level, and Amaranthus at 20 and 40% are statistically the similar.

Table: 4.12 Interaction Effects of Forage Type and Forage Levels on Nutrient (%) Digestibility of Rabbits

Forage Types									
Parameters	Moringa		G/nut haulms		Amaranthus				
	20	40	20	40	20	40	SEM	Sig	
Dry matter	75.02	71.14	70.81	73.98	71.19	72.65	12.56	NS	
Crude protein	85.93	85.43	83.42	84.16	82.60	83.69	3.87	NS	
Crude Fiber	75.59 <sup>abc</sup>	73.04°	73.23°	74.67 <sup>bc</sup>	79.13 <sup>ab</sup>	79.45 <sup>a</sup>	5.72	*	
Ether Extract	87.05 <sup>b</sup>	87.18 <sup>b</sup>	89.35 <sup>ab</sup>	92.02 <sup>a</sup>	88.09 <sup>b</sup>	89.74 <sup>ab</sup>	2.22	*	
Ash	80.09 <sup>a</sup>	72.68 <sup>b</sup>	65.95°	75.39 <sup>b</sup>	75.03 <sup>b</sup>	80.05 <sup>a</sup>	5.98	*	
Nitrogen Free Extract	65.81 <sup>ab</sup>	61.67 <sup>b</sup>	63.55 <sup>ab</sup>	71.29 <sup>a</sup>	62.64 <sup>ab</sup>	67.16 <sup>ab</sup>	22.24	*	

 $\overline{SEM} = Standard \ Error \ of \ Mean, \ Sig = Significance, \ NS = not \ significant \ , \ * = significance \ abc \ means \ with \ different \ superscripts \ within \ row \ are \ significantly \ (P<0.05) \ different$ 

# 4.2 DISCUSSION

#### 4.2.1 Main Effects of Forage Levels on the Growth Performance of Rabbits

The higher total weight gain and daily weight gain observed in rabbits fed 40% forage meal than those fed 20% forage meal could be as a result of higher feed intake and feed utilization and conversion efficiency. This finding supported the report of Tangedja *et al.*, (1990) who fed 40% *Leucaena leucocephala*, but disagree with the report of El-Gendy, (1999) who reported 20% *Lupines albus* to be adequate for growing rabbits.

The final body weight value was higher than the values of 632.00 - 820.63g obtained by Bouaten *et al.* (2011) but lower than the values of 1466.6 -1798.0g reported by Adeneji, (2013) in growing rabbits fed *Gmelilia arborea* leaf meal based diets.

The highest feed intake observed in rabbits fed 40% forage meal could be attributed to increase fiber and energy content of the diet. This is in line with the report of Taiwo *et al.*, 1990 who reported increase in feed intake is due to rabbit's ability to eat more diets containing high crude fiber while Rohilla and Bujarbaruah, (2000) reported that rabbits can tolerate up to 40% brown grass (*Thysanolaena maxima*) in their diets without adverse effect on the growth performance.

# 4.2.2 Main Effect of Forage Type on the Growth Performance of Rabbits

The non significant (p>0.05) difference in terms of feed intake observed by rabbits fed different forage meal indicated the palatability and acceptance of forage meal by the rabbit. This is in line with the findings of Iyeghe-Erekpotobor, (2012) who reported that forage type did not affect feed intake. Rabbits fed Moringa forage meal based diet had high performance values in terms of all growth parameters compared with remaining forage type. According to Moyo *et al.*, (2011) Moringa leaves have nutritional and antimicrobial properties. Daily weight gain in this study are lower than the values of

(12.16g) for those fed Lablab forage meal reported by Iyeghe-Erekpotobor (2011). However, feed conversion ratio is the measure of how efficiently animals converts feed consumed in to flesh. Therefore, the smaller the values the better. Feed conversion ratio for rabbits fed Moringa was better compared to the remaining forage type. The values obtained in this study compare fairly well with the 5.20-6.50 reported by Farinu *et al.* (2008) and 4.85-5.77 reported by Iyayi *et al.* (2003).

# 4.2.3 <u>Interaction Effects of Forage Level and Forage Type on the Growth Performance</u> of Rabbits

The higher feed intake obtained in rabbits fed 40% Moringa might be as a result of increased crude protein and fiber content in the diet. However, this is contrary to the report of Nworgu (1999) who showed a reduction in feed intake by rabbit on increased forage meal in the diet.

Rabbits fed 20% and 40% Moringa forage meal had the highest growth parameters compared to rabbits fed 20% and 40% G/nut haulms and Amaranthus, respectively. This finding agrees with Ngodigha *et al.*, (1994) who observed that up to 50% of G/nut haulms can support weight gain of growing rabbit. Iyeghe-Erekpotobor *et al.* (2012) also observed that weight gain of rabbit were unaffected by the level of Groundnut forage and rabbits can be fed up to 45% groundnut forage meal. Fotso *et al.* (2000) reported that up to 42% cassava peel meal can be fed to growing rabbit. Similarly Rohilla and Bujarbaruah, (2000) reported that rabbit can tolerate up to 40% broom grass (*Thysanolaena maxima*) in the diets without adverse effect on growth performance.

Cost of feed of Moringa at 40% level is higher than that of 20% level while the remaining forage meals (groundnut haulms and amaranthus) 20% level is higher than

that at 40% level. Cost of feed, cost of feed consumed in Naira per day and cost of feed per kg weight gain increased with increase in level of Moringa forage meal in the diet. Increase in the level of the remaining forage meal (groundnut haulms and amaranthus) decreases cost. The decrease in the cost of feed could be attributed to the use of forage meal at the expense of maize which cost higher compared to the test ingredients except for Moringa at 40% level of inclusion. This finding is in line with the report of Adeneji et al. (2013) who reported decrease in cost of feed, cost of feed consumed in Naira per day and cost of feed per kg weight gain when groundnut haulms replaced *Gmelina arborea* leaf meal in diets for growing rabbits.

# 4.2.4 Main Effect of Forage Type on Carcass Characteristics of Rabbits

The significant (p<0.05) differences observed on Live weight, slaughter weight and dressing percentage (with 20 and 40% Moringa having the highest level than the remaining forage type) agreed with the findings of Bawa *et al.* (2008) who reported significant difference for the pre-slaughter weight, carcass weight and dressing percentage when rabbits were fed groundnut haulms and cowpea shells. Similarly, Wasem, (2013) observed significant increase in the loin, head, neck, heart, liver and lungs of rabbits fed with 50% groundnut nut haulms.

The non-significant different observed in forelimbs was in agreement of the findings of Omole *et al.* (2007) who observed a non-significant effect in the forelimbs and hind limbs when he fed *Stylosanthes guinensis* and *Lablab purpereus* forage.

# 4.2.5 Main Effect of Forage Level on Carcass Characteristics of Rabbits

The non-significant (p>0.05) difference obtained in live weight, head, fore limbs, hind limbs, neck and kidney could be attributed to the level of inclusion of the forage. This finding was in agreement with the report of Adesun and Iyeghe-Erakpotobor, (2012)

who reported similar fore limbs, hind limbs, and kidney for rabbits fed 0, 10, 20, 30, and 40% sugarcane peel diets, but disagrees with Abdu *et al.* (2012) who observed significant different in the shoulder, thigh, and loin when rabbits were fed carrot leaf meal at 0, 15, 30, 45 and 60% level of inclusion.

The significant (p<0.05) difference observed in dressing percentage, thigh, rack and rib, liver, skin, heart, lungs, large intestine, small intestine and stomach showed a trend in these parameters with 40% forage inclusion level being higher than those fed 20% forage.

#### 4.2.6 Interaction Effect of Forage Type and Level on Carcass Characteristics of Rabbits

The interaction effect of forage type and forage level on the carcass characteristics of rabbits is presented in Table 6. There were significant (p>0.05) differences in all the carcass parameters except for head value. There were higher values of live weight, dressed weights and dressing percentage obtained in rabbits fed 40% level (Moringa) when compared to other forages at all levels. This is a reflection of feed intake and subsequently weight gain as reported by Okorie, (2003). The slaughter weights values obtained in this trial can be compared to the values reported by Iyayi *et al.* (2003) of 1053 to 1186g. The dressing percentage values of 59.93 to 64.25% obtained in this trial were lower than 72.6 to 76.20% reported by Okorie, (2003) but closely similar to the values of 48.56 to 59.78% obtained by Iyayi *et al.* (2008).

The weight of the head differed significantly among the experimental diets with rabbits on Moringa diet at 40% level (8.55g) being the biggest while the smallest was in rabbit fed amaranthus diet at 20% level (6.48g) compared with remaining forages. The weight of head was found to be inversely proportional to the weight of the rabbit. This means that, the heavier the rabbit the smaller the head as seen in the rabbits fed Moringa based

diets and less in the rabbits fed amaranthus and ground nut haulms based diet. This could be attributed to the physical and genetic constitution of the rabbits as reported by Biya *et al.* (2008).

The values of kidney in this trial ranged from 0.59% at 20% level (amaranthus) to 1.04% at 40% level (Moringa) which compared favorably with the values of 0.62 to 1.03% obtained by Okorie, (2003), and fairly with 0.73 to 1.26 % obtained by Biya *et al.* (2008). The values 2.94% at 20% level (amaranthus) got in this trial was similar to the values 2.84 to 3.64% obtained by Biya *et al.* (2008). The proportion of the heart (percentage) obtained in this trial ranges 0.26 at 20% level (amaranthus) to 0.75% at 40% level (Moringa) was lower than the values obtained by Biya *et al.* (2008) which ranged from 1.07 to 1.16%. These differences obtained among the carcass parameters in this study could be as a result of the differences in the body weight of the rabbits.

# 4.2.7 Main Effect of Forage Type on the Haematological Characteristics of Rabbit

There was a significant (P<0.05) differences in all the parameters considered except for MCHC (Table 7). The values obtained were all within the normal values reported by Hillyer, (1994) and Mercks Veterinary Manual (2005). These normal values indicated that the rabbits were healthy and not anaemic. This confirmed the report of El-Medany *et al.* (2008) that dried leaves up to 50% can be used in growing rabbit's diet in place of conventional ingredients without any adverse effects on the blood components. All the parameters considered could be compared to those obtained in the report by Ahemen *et al.* (2008). The haemoglobin, PCV, RBC and WBC values agreed with those reported by Nuhu, (2010) but generally higher compared to Hb (5.53-10.20), RBC (5.30-6.23), PCV (19.60-46.50) and WBC (5.00-7.30) values reported by other researchers in the tropics (Ahamefule *et al.*, 2006; Yakubu *et al.* 2008; Ahamefule *et al.* 2008)

#### 4.2.8 Main Effect of Forage Level on Haematological Parameters of Rabbits

Table 8 showed the effect of different forage type and forage level on haematological indices of rabbits. In all the parameters considered, the values obtained from each of the groups were not significantly (P>0.05) different except for MCV and PCV. Rabbits fed at 40% level of inclusion of forages had higher value (39.51%) of PVC than those fed 20% level with lower value (38.23%). For MCV, also the group fed with 40% level of inclusion of moringa indicated the highest value.

However, haematological values are within the normal ranges reported by Hillyer, (1994) and Mercks Veterinary Manual, (2005). It appears that there is more efficient erythropoesis in rabbits on 40% forages as this may be responsible for higher PCV values compared to other group. The fact that WBC values for both groups fall within the normal ranges indicated a normal antibody production which help in maintaining strong disease resistance. This is evident by the fact that no mortality was recorded during the experiment. Pharmacological potentials of forages have been reported (Satish and Turhar, 2012). The ranges of Hb values (11.02-11.88 g/dl) observed in this study being within normal ranges for rabbit indicates the normal physiological relationship of haemoglobin with oxygen in the transport of gasses to and from the tissue of the body (Njidda *et al.* 2006). The MCHC, MCH and MCV values in this experiment were in consonance with the normal ranges reported by Hillyer, (1994). This is an indication that rabbits on both levels of forages inclusion were in a healthy body condition.

# 4.2.9 Interaction Effect of Forage Type and Forage Level on Blood Parameters

The fact that no significant (p>0.05) difference was found on MCH(pg) and MCHC (g/dl) disagreed with the findings of Ojabo *et al.* (2012) who fed sweet orange rind to rabbits at 20-40%. These values give an indication that the experimental diets are in no way inferior to other conventional rabbit's feeds.

Rabbits fed moringa based diet had the highest value of PCV (%) and Hb (g/dl) at both 40 and 20% levels. These values were lower than the values reported by Ojabo *et al.* (2012) who reported range of 27.40-32.8%. Good adequate nutrition has been recognised as an important factor that enhances erythropoiesis. White blood cells are also higher for Moringa at 20% and 40% compared to other forages. These values were below levels of 7.5-13.5(x10<sup>9</sup>)/l reported by Mitruka, (1981). The superior performance of rabbits fed Moringa based diets was corroborated by the numerical increase in total protein which is a good index of the quality of dietary proteins. Results of the total protein are however lower than the values of (7.80-9.50g/dl) reported by Ojabo *et al.* (2012).

# 4.2.10 Main Effect of Forage Type on Nutrient Digestibility of Rabbit

The lower nutrients digestibility in rabbits fed amaranthus could be due to presence of anti-nutritional factors. McNitt *et al*, (1996) observed that high starch diets are not completely digested in the small intestine and rabbits fed amaranthus feed meal had the highest NFE in the diet. Nityanand, (1997) reported that factors interfering with digestion and utilization of diets include tannins, trypsin, phytate and oxalate.

The values of nutrients digestibility obtained in this present study compare fairly well with the values reported by other researchers such as Bamikole *et al.* (2005), Iyeghe-Erakpotobor *et al.* (2005) and Iyeghe-Erakpotobor *et al.* 2006. This confirm that the

apparent nutrient digestibility of the three forage type fed to rabbits in this trial falls within the values usually obtained in rabbits. The highest digestibility values obtained in rabbits fed moringa based diet could be attributed to its more digestible nature as reported by Fahey *et al.* (2010) who stated that *moringa oleifera* is an outstanding indigenous source of high digestible protein.

# 4.2.11 Main Effect of Forage Levels on Nutrient Digestibility of Rabbits

There were no significant different observed in all the parameters measured. The effect of forage level on digestibility of rabbit showed that 40% levels have high digestibility value in terms of crude protein which could be attributed to its high digestible nature. This is in line with the report of Fahey *et al.* (2001) who stated that *Moringa oleifera* is an outstanding indigenous source of highly digestible protein.

Forage level on digestibility of rabbit fed 20% showed that crude fiber has the highest digestibility value. This is in agreement with the report of McNitt, (1996) who reported that fiber is important in the transit of digestible feed materials and has protection against digestible trouble.

# 4.2.12 <u>Interaction Effect of Forage Type and Forage Levels on the Digestibility of</u> Rabbits

The increase in digestibility of dry matter and crude protein across the treatments is contrary to the report of Gholizadeh, (2010) who reported that dry matter and crude protein remained unchanged when dried citrus pulp was fed to Iranian *saanen* kids. The crude fiber levels in this study were within the acceptable range, thus the digestibility of the nutrients was high. The high digestibility of crude fiber in all the dietary treatment shows that the dietary fiber contains more of digestible fiber than indigestible. Gholizadeh and Naserian, (2010) attributed the increased digestibility of the fiber

fraction to the low lignin content of the experimental materials. Dietary inclusion of the soluble fiber favors the growth of intestinal villi and activity of enterocytes (Chiou *et al.* 1994; Garcia-Ruiz *et al.* (1997).

### **CHAPTER FIVE**

#### 5.0 SUMMARY, CONCLUSION AND RECOMMENDATIONS

#### 5.1 SUMMARY

The study was conducted using a total of 30 mixed breed of weaner rabbits aged between 6-8 weeks with an average weight of 620g to determine the performance of weaner rabbits fed different forage based diets. The rabbits were randomly allotted to the treatment groups in a Completely Randomized Design in a 3x2 factorial arrangement. The factors considered were forage type (Moringa, groundnut haulms and amaranthus), and levels of inclusion of the forages (20 and 40%) and interactions between the forage type and forage level. Water and feeds were supplied ad libitum. The study lasted for 56 days. The results from the study showed that Moringa had the highest final weight gain and total weight gain, followed by groundnut haulms and amaranthus. While in terms of Feed conversion ratio, amaranthus recorded the highest value. Also, there were no significant (p>0.05) difference among all the treatment means with regards to forage levels. No significant effect (p>0.05) was observed among the forage type and forage levels across the treatment means in feed intake, initial weights of the rabbits. However, final weight, total weight gain, daily weight gain and feed conversion ratio showed significant different (p<0.05). Cost of feed/kg weight gain was also higher in moringa at 40% (N521.21) followed by 20% Moringa (N378.93). There were significant (p<0.05) difference observed in all the parameters except for forelimbs that showed no significant difference (p>0.05) among the treatment means. Rabbits fed Moringa based diets recorded the highest values in all the parameters followed by groundnut haulms and amaranthus with a slight difference between them. Rabbits fed forages at 20 and 40% did not show any significant (p>0.05) effect with respect to level of inclusion in terms of live weight, dressing percentage, head,

forelimb, hind limb, neck and kidney. Blood analysis showed that there were significant (p<0.05) differences in all the parameters measured except for MCHC. Rabbits fed Moringa had the highest values for haemoglobin, WBC, Total protein, MCV and MCH. Blood parameters measured in terms of forage level showed that there is significant (p<0.05) difference in packed cell volume and Total protein. However, rabbit fed at 40% level of inclusion tended to have higher values compared to 20% level. Digestibility study showed that, there were no significant (p>0.05) differences in all the parameters both at 20 and 40% level. Amaranthus at 40% level recorded the highest value for crude fiber followed by 20% amaranthus. Groundnut haulms and Moringa are statistically similar at 20 and 40% level. Similarly, Groundnut haulms at 40% level were higher with respect to ether extract followed by amaranthus at 20% level. Values of Moringa are statistically similar with respect to ether extract at 20 and 40% level. Amaranthus at 40% and Groundnut haulms at 20% are statistically the similar. Moringa at 20% and amaranthus at 40% recorded highest value for ash, while Moringa at 40%, Groundnut haulms at 40% and Amaranthus at 20% levels were statistically similar. Groundnut haulms at 20% level recorded the least value.

# 5.2 CONCLUSION

The study concluded that 40% level of Moringa in the diet of rabbits improves growth performance on feed intake and higher cost of feed/kg live weight gain and no health hazard in terms of blood profiles.

From the result of the study it could be concluded that, Moringa at 40% level could be used in the diet of rabbit without adverse effect on performance characteristics and health.

## **5.3 RECOMMENDATIONS**

Based on the findings of this study the following recommendations were made:	
	40% level of Moringa should be used in the diet formulation for rabbits
	Moringa at 20% level can be used to reduce the cost of feed as well as cost of
	production
	Further research should be carried out on the use/ productive potential of
	Moringa, groundnut Haulms and amaranthus for better performance in rabbit
	production

## **REFERENCES**

- Abdu, S.B., Jokthan, G. Mohammed, R.H, Hanwa, Y.S., Suleiman, M.Y. and Emmanuel, I. (2012). Effect of inclusion levels of carrots (*Daucus carota*) leaf meal on performance of growing rabbits. *World Journal Science and Medical Research*, 2 (2): 65-68.
- Abu, O.A., and Onifade, A.A. (1996). Effects of Cassava waste substitution for maize in weaner rabbit diets. *Bulletin on Animal health and Production of Africa* 44, 167-172.
- Abu, O.A., and onifade, A.A., Abanikannda, O.T.F. and Obiyan, R.I. (2008). Status and promotional strategies for Rabbit Production in Nigeria. 9<sup>th</sup> World Rabbit Congress June 10-13, Verona, Italy.
- Abu, O.A., Tewe O.O. and Bakare, J. (1999). Performance, nutrient digestibility and carcass sharacteristics of rabbits fed sweet potato based diets. *International Journal of Animal Sciences*, 14: 197-201
- Adejinmi, O.O., Odetola, O.M. and Omole, J.A. (2013). Performance and carcass characteristics of growing rabbits fed diets containing different fibrous ingredients. *Journal of Agricultural Science*; Vol. 5(9) Pp 198-203.
- Aderibigbe A.O., Gad, A., Cheeke, P.R. and Patton, N.M. (1992). Effects of supplementing weanling rabbit diets with untreated and ammoniated annual rye grass straw as fiber sources on peroformance and nutrients digestibility. *Journal of Applied Rabbit Research*, 13: 110-113.
- Adeyeye, E.I and Omolayo, F.O. (2011). Chemical compostion and functional properties of leaf protein concentration of *Amaranthus spinosus* and *Telfeira occidentalis Agriculture and Biology of North America* 95: 50.
- Aduku A.O., Dim N.I. and Hassan W. (1989). Evaluation of Tropical Green Forages for Dry Season Feeding of rabbits. *Journal of Applied Rabbit Research*, 12(2). 113-115
- Aduku, A.O. and Olukosi, J.O. (1990). Rabbit Management in the Tropics: Production, Processing, Utilization, Marketing, Economics, Practical training, Research and Future Prospects, Living Book Services, G.U. Publications, Abuja.
- Aduku, A.O., Okon, P.N. Njoku, P.C., Aganga, A.A., Dim M.T. (1986). Evaaluation of cowpea and peanut haulms as feedstuffs for weaning Rabbits in Tropical Environment (Nigeria). J. Appl. Rabbit Research. 9(4); 178-180 *Advances*, 9: 2053-2056.
- Agunbiade, J.A., Adeyemi, O.A., Fasina, O.E., Ashorobi, B.O., Adebanjo, M.O., and Waide, O.A. (1999). Cassava peels and leaves in the diets of rabbits: Effect on performance and carcass characteristics. *Nigerian Journal of Animal Production*, 26, 29-34.
- Ahamefule, F.O, Eduok, G.O., Usman, A., Amaefule, K.U., Obua, B.E. and Oguike, S.A. (2006). Blood Biochemistry and Hematology of weaner Rabbits Fed

- Sundried, Ensiled and Fermented cassava Peel based diets. *Pakistan Journal of Nutrition*, 5(3):248-253.
- Ahamefule, F.O., Obua, B.E., Ukweni, I.A., Oguike, M.A and Amaka, R.A. (2008). Haematological and biochemical profile of weaner rabbits fed raw or processed pigeon pea seed meal based diets. *African Journal of Agricultural Research*, 3(4):315-319.
- Ahemen, T., Abu, A.H., and Lorgilim, L.K (2013). Physiological responses of rabbits fed graded level of *Moringa oleifera* leaf meal (MOLM): some aspects of haematology and serum biochemistry. Archieves of Applied Science Research, 5:172-176. Available online at www.scholarsresearchlibrary.com
- Ajala C. (2009). The effect of boiling on the nutrient and antinutrients in two nn-conventional vegetables. *Pakistan Journal of Nutrition*. 8(9): 1430-1433
- Ajala, M.K. and Balogun, J.K. (2004): Economics of rabbit production in Zaria, Kaduna State. Tropical J. Anim. Sci., 7(1): 1-10
- Akubugwo, I.I., obasi, N.A., Chinyere, G.C., and Ugbogu A.E., (2007). Nutritional and chemical Value of *Amaranthus spinosus* leaves from Afikpo, Nigeria, Abia state. *African Journal of Biotechnology*, 6(24): 2833-2837
- Alexander, F., and Chowdhury, A.K. (1958). Digestion in the rabbit's stomach. *Journal of Nutrition*. 12: 65-73 and ileum. ITEA 18, 190-192.
- AOAC. (2000). Official method of analysis of the association of official analytical chemists, 17<sup>th</sup> edition Washington D.C. apparent digestibilities of dry matter and crude protein on a rabbit food.
- Attah, S. and Ekpeyong, T.E. (1998). Performance of growing rabbits as influenced by diets containing sodium hydroxide treated and untreated rice husk. *Proceedings of silver Anniversary Conference of the Nigerian Society for Animal Production and West African Society for Animal Production*. Adset /CASLP-UA Abeokuta Nigeria (Pp. 608-609).
- Attah, S., Ortserga, D.D. and Anugwa, F.O.I. (2011). Effect of replacement of rice offal levels of melon (Citrillus vulgaris) seed offal on performance of growing rabbits. *Nigerian Journal of Animal Production*, 38(2), 67-73
- Auxilia, M.T. and Masoero, G. (1980). Emploi du malsfourage deshydrate dansd L'limentation des lapins. 2<sup>nd</sup> World Rabbit Congress, Barcelona, 2:147-156.
- Bamgbose, A.M., Abimbola, M., Olayemi, W.A., Osofowora, A.O., Oso, A.O. and Ojo O.T. (2002). Performance of weaner rabbits fed supplemented *Tridax* procumbens diets. Proceedings of the 7<sup>th</sup> Annual conference of the Animal Science Association of Nigeria (ASAN). Pp. 69-70.

- Bamikole, M.A. and Ezenwa, I. (1999). Performance of rabbits on guinea grass and verano stylo hays in the dry season and effect of concentrate supplementation. *Animal Feed Science and Technology*, 80: 67-74.
- Barro, C. and Ribeiro, A., (1983). The study of *Clitoria ternatea* L. Hay as a forage alternative in tropical countries. Evolution of the Chemical Composition at four different growth stages. *Journal of the Science of Food Agriculture*, 34: 780-782
- Bawa, G.S., Ajide, S.O., Adeyinka, I.A. and Ajala, M.K. (2008). Effect of varying level of Groundnut haulms and Cowpea Shells on Performance of Weaner Rabbits. *Asian Journal of Animal and Veterinary Advances*, 3(2): 54-61
- Begensel, F. (2008). Rabbit production gives Mohamed a new lease of life. Agrinews magazine, 39(4):6
- Bello, K.M. (2003). Chemical Composition of some plants used as feed for Rabbits in Bauchi metropolis. *Journal of Animal Production* 30 (1): 32-36
- Belenguer, A., Fondevila, M., Balcells, J., Abecia, L., Lachica, M. and Carro, M.D. (2008). *In vivo* and *in vitro* study of caecal fermentation pattern and methanogenesis in rabbits. In: *Proceedings of the 9th World Rabbit Congress*, June 10-13, 2008, Verona, Italy, pp. 535-540.
- Biobaku, W.O. and Oguntona, E.B. (1997). The effects of feeding multi nutrient mini blocks and pelleted diet on the growth of rabbits. *Nigerian journal of Animal Production*, 24(2): 147-149
- Blas, J.C., Santoma G., Carabano, R. and Faraga, M.J., (1986). Fibre and Starch level in fattening rabbit diets. J. Anim. Sci. 63: 18971904.
- Blas, E., Rodenez, L., Martinez, E., Pascual, J.J and Cervere, C. (2008). Effect of dietary fat quality on the performance and health fattening rabbits. *Proceedings of the 9<sup>th</sup> World Rabbits Congress*, Verona-Italy. 151p.
- Brooks, D. (1997). Nutrition and gastrointestinal physiology. In: Hillyer, E.V. and Quesenberry, K.E. (ed.) Ferrets, Rabbits and Rodents— Clinical Medicine and Surgery. p 169. W.B. Saunders Company, Philadelphia. 15 Caccioni, D.R., Guizzardi, M
- Champe, K.A and D.V. Maurice, (1983). Research Review on Response of Early Weaned Rabbits to Source and Level of Dietary fibre. Journal of Applied. Rabbit Research .6 (2): 64-67
- Cheeke, P.R. (1987). **Rabbit feeding and nutrition**. 4th Edn. Orlando, Florida, U.S.A. Academic Press Inc., pp. 360-376.
- Cheeke, P.R. (1986a). Potentials of rabbit production in tropical and subtropical agricultural systems. *Journal of Animal Science*, 63: 1581-1586.
- Cheeke, P.R. (1983). Rabbit Production in Indonesia. *Journal of Applied Rabbit Research*, 6: 80-86.

- Cheeke, P.R. (1986b). Rabbit Nutrition and Feeding: Recent Advances and Future Prospects. *Journal of Applied Rabbits Research*, 8(1): 31-37
- Cheeke, P.R. and Myer C.J., (1975). **Rabbit feeding and nutrition**. 4th Edn. Orlando, Florida, U.S.A. Academic Press Inc., pp. 360-376.
- Cheeke, P.R. and Patton L.Y. (1979). **Rabbit feeding and nutrition Characteristics** 5th Edition.
- Cheeke, P.R. (2003). Feeding systems for tropical rabbit production emphasizing root, tubers and bananas http://www.fao.org/DOCEP/003/T0554E/ T0554E16.htm
- Clifford, A.W. (2001). *Mediterrenean vegetable*. A. cook's abc of vegetable and their preparation. Boston: Harvard Common Press, Pp. 300-301 Colorado.
- Coudert, P., Rouvier, R., Rochambeau, H. and Rome. (1986). The rabbit husbandry, health and production. Table of contents by Lebas, F., FOA http://www.fao.org/docrep/x5082e/x508
- Danielson, D.M. and Noonan, H.N. (1975). Roughages in swine gestation diets. *Journal of Animal Science*, 41: 94-99 <a href="http://jas.fass.org/cgi/reprint/41/94.pdf">http://jas.fass.org/cgi/reprint/41/94.pdf</a> differences in various divisions of rabbit colon. *Cell and Tissue Research* 225, 331–346.
- Dairy herd, (2009). The difference between macro and micro minerals *Dairy herd management*. Mineral resource center, Retrieved from *http://www.dairyherd.com* on the 3/10/2013
- Dijk, L. (2003). Rabbit production guidelines for the Malawi prisons service. Penal Reform International. Lilongwe, Malawi. edition. Baltimore: Williams and Wilkins, 372.
- Egbunike, G.N. (1997). What is Animal Science? And how can Nigeria get out of malnutrition. In: Livestock Products. Ologhobo, A.D., Iyayi E.A., Adesehinwa A.O.K and Bamgbose A.M.(eds). Proc. 2nd Ann. Conf. of ASAN. Held at Airport Hotel, Ikeja Lagos on the 16th -17th September, 1997: 1-12
- Ekpenyong, T.E. (1986). Nutreint Composition of Tropical Feedstuff available for rabbit feeding . J. Appl. Rabbit Res. 9:100-102
- El-Ayouty, S.A., Abdel-Khalek, A.E., El-Ghanay, A.I.A. and Shatifa, M.A. (2000). Effects of diets containing silage on growth performance digestibility and carcass traits of growing rabbits. *Egyptian Journal of Nutrition and Feeds*, 3: 43-56 electron microscopy of stomach and small intestine of rabbit during foetal and post natal life. *Journal of Submicroscopic Cytology and Pathology*, 31: 107–114.

- El-Gandy, K.M. (1990). Nutritional studies on some green frorage in Egypt. Utilisation of sweet Lupin (*Lupines albus*) as a green forage foe feeding rabbits. *Egyptians Journal of Rabbit Science*, 9: 271-283
- El-Gendy, K.M. (1999a). Effect of dietary inclusion of acacia leaves meal (*Acacia saligna*) on digestibility, growth performance and blood constituents of growing rabbits. *Egyptian Journal of Rabbit Science*, 9: 271-283.
- El-Ghali, K.A., Khalil, F.S. and El-Ganzoury, E.H. (2001). Utilisation of *Leucaena* leaf /meal by growing rabbits under the recently reclaimed areas. *Egyptian Journal of Rabbit Science*, 11: 151-165
- Eshiett, N., Omole, T.A. and Adebola, A.A. (1976). Crude Protein and Energy Requirement of Rabbits in the Tropics. Nig. J. Agric. Sci. 1: 113-117 factors that influence caecal fermentation traits in growing rabbits. *Animal Research*, 51
- FAO (1997). *The Rabbit-Husbandry, Health and Production*. In: Food and Agriculture Organizations (Ed.). *Nutrition and feeding*. Rome Food and Agriculture Organisation, Pp: 19-33.
- FAO (2007). Compositional analysis methods. In: *Food and Agricultural Organisation* of the United Nations (Ed.) Manuals of food quality control, foodanalysis. General techniques, additive, contaminants and composition. Rome Food and Agriculture Organization, Pp:203-232
- Fernandez, C., and M.J. Fraga (1996). The effect of Dietary Fat Inclusion on Growth Carcass Characteristics and Chemical Composition of Rabbits. Journal of. Animal. Science. 74: 2088-2094 Fiber source on the enzymatic activity of pancreatic amylase and sacharases in jejunum
- Fernandez- Carmona, J., Cervera, C. & Blas, E. (1996). High fat diets for rabbits breeding does housed at 30 C- *Proceedings of 6<sup>th</sup> World Rabbit Congress*, 1:167 (July 9-12), Toulouse, France.
- Fielding, D., Smith, A.J. and Coste, R (1991) (Rabbits) The tropical Agriculturist (CTA) Macmillan
- Foidi, N. Makkar, H.P.S and Becker K. (2001). The potential of *Moringa oleifera*
- Fotso, J.M. Fomunyam, R.T. and Ndoping, B.N. (2000). Protein and energy sources for rabbits in Cameroon. I-Protein sources. *World Rabbit Science*, 8: 57-60
- Gamez-Conde, M.S. Perez de Rozas, A., Badiola, I., Perez-Alba, L, de Blas. C. Carabano, R. and Garcia, J. I(2009). Effect of Neutral detergent soluble fiber on digestion, intestinal microbiota and Performance in twenty-five-day old weaned rabbits. *Livestock science*, 125: 192-198.
- Garduno-Lugo, M. and Olvera-Novoa, M.A. (2008). Potential of the use of Peanut (*Arachis hypogeal*) leaf meal as a partial replacement for fish meal in diets for Nile Tilapia (*Oreochromis niloticus L.*). *Aquaculture Research*, 39: 1299-1306 (DOI: 10.111/j.1365-2109.2008.01995.x).

- Gholizadeh, H. and Naserian, A.A. (2010). The effects of replacing dried citrus pulp with barley grain on the performance of Iranian Saanen kids. *Journal of Animal Veterinary*
- Griffiths and Davies (1968). The role of soft pellets in the production of lactic acid in the rabbits stomach. *Journal of Nutrition*, Vol 80: 171-180
- Grobner, M.A. (1980). Diarrhea in the rabbits. A Review *Journal of Applied Rabbit Reseach*, 5: 115-127
- Guteirrez, I., Espinosa, A., Garcia, J., Carabano, R. and de Blas, J.C. (2003). Effect of Protein source on Digestion and Growth performance of early-Weaned Rabbits. *Journal of Animal Science*. 80: 1029-1037.
- Gutiérrez, I., Espinosa, A., García, J., Carabaño, R. and De Blas, J.C. (2002). Effect of levels of starch, fibre and lactose on digestion and growth performance of early weaned rabbits. *Journal of animal science*, 80: 1029-1037.
- Harricharan, H.J., Morris, J. nad Davers, C. (1988). Mineral content of some tropical forage legumes. *Tropical Agriculture* (Trinidad). 65(2): 132-136
- Harris, D.J., Chheke P.R. and Patton, N.M. (1981). Effect of feeding amaranthus, sun flower leaves, Kentucky blue grass and alfalfa to rabbits.. *Journal of Applied Rabbits Research*, 4: 48-50.
- Hassan, H.E., Elamin, K.M., Yousuf. I.A., Musa A.M and Elkhairey, M.A. (2012). Evaluation of body weight and some morphometric traits at various ages in local rabbits of Sudan. *Journal of Animal Science Advances*, 2(4): 129-132.
- Hillyer, E.V. (1994). Rabbits. Small Anim Pract., 24:25-65.
- Hongthong, P., Kongvongxay, S., Ty, C. and Preston, T.R. (2004). Water spinach (*Ipomea aquatica*).and Stylo 184 (*Stylosanthes guinensis* CIAT 184) as basal diets for growing rabbits. *Livestock Research for Rural Development* 16(5). Http://www.cipav.org.co/lrrd/irrd16/5/hong 16034.htm.
- Ibrahim, M.R.M. (2000). Efficiency of using Peanut hay and Carrot tops hay for feeding growing rabbits. *Egyptian Journal of Rabbit Science*, 10(1): 147-156
- Ikurior, S.A., Igba, A.T. and Shaatu, D.T. (2009). Utilisation of supplemental *Tirdax* procumbens meal in cassava based diets by growing rabbits. *Proceedings of the* 14<sup>th</sup> Annual Conference of Animal Science Association of Nigeria (ASAN), Sept 14<sup>th</sup> -17<sup>th</sup> 2009. LAUTECH, Ogbomosho, Nigeria. Pp. 372-374.
- Interstate Publishers, Inc., Danville, IL. intestinal morphology of domestic rabbits. *Comparative Biochemistry and Physiology*, 108A: 629–638.
- Irlbeck, N.A. (2001). How to feed the rabbit (*Oryctolagus cuniculus*) gastrointestinal tract. *Journal of Animal Science*, 79(E. Suppl.):343-346

- Iyayi, E.O., Oluwakemi, O. and Odueso, M. (2003) Response of some metabolic and biochemical indices in rabbits fed varying level of dietary cyanide. *African journal of Biochemical Research*, 6(1): 43-47
- Iyeghe-Erakpotobor, G.T, Aliyu, R. and Uguru, J. (2005). Evaluation of concentrate, grass and legume combination on performance and nutrient digestibility of grower rabbits under tropical conditions. *African journal of Biotechnology*, 4 (20): 2004-2008
- Iyeghe-Erakpotobor, G.T,Ndoly, M., Oyedipe, E.O.Wduvie, L.O. and Ogwu, D. (2002). Wffect of protein flushing on reproductive pwrformance of multiparous does. *Tropical Journal of Animal Science*, 5(1): 123: 129
- Iyeghe-Erakpotobor, G.T. (2006). Performance of grower rabbits fed concentrate and stylosanthes (Verano) combinations under tropical conditions. *Animal Science Journal*, Vol. 77 (1): 71-78
- Iyeghe-Erakpotobor, G.T. (2007). Effect of concentrate and forage type on performance and digestibility of growing rabbits under sub-humid tropical conditions. *Asian Journal of Animal and Veterinary Advances*, 2(3): 125-132
- Iyehge-Erakpotobor, G.T..(2003) effect of concentrate and forage type on performance and digestibility of growing rabbits under sub-humid tropical conditions. *Asian Journal of Animal and Veterinary Advances*, 2(3): 125-132
- Iyeghe, G.T. and Ekpenyong, T.E. (1990). Effect of palm oil on growth performance and nutrient digestibility by growers rabbits. *Tropical Animal Production and Investment*, 1: 46-52.
- Jenkins, J.R. (2000). Rabbit and ferret liver and gastrointestinal testing. In: Fudge, A.M.(ed).
- Jezcova, Z. and Pet, R. 1976. Effect of Experimental stress on immunological reactions in xperimental atherosclerosis of rabbits. Nutr. Abstr. Rev. 46-2235
- Johson, L.J., Noll, S, Renteria, A. and Shurson, J. (2003). Feeding by-products high in concentration of fibre to non-ruminants. Presented at the *Third National Symposium on Alternative Feeds for Livestock and Poultry* held in Kansas City, MO, November 4, 2003. 26 pg. da8283a34dd/uploads/KC-Fibre-Paper.pdf
- KNARDA (2001). Kano Agricultural and Rural development authority. Metreological station report. Temperature Record Book and Management Unit No. 11:1-3.
- Lebas, F. (1980). Researches on Rabbit feeding and Nutrition. Evaluation during the last 20 years abd development in the future. Proc. II world. Rabbit congress 2: 1-6. Barcelona, Spain.
- Lebas, F. and Matheron, G. (1982). Rabbits Livestock Production Science, 7: 235-250

- Liao, B. and HolBrook, C. (2007). *Groundnut*. In: Genetic Resources, Chromosome Engineering and Crop Investment: Oilseed Crops, Vol. 4. Edited by R.J. Singh, CRC Press, Inc., Boca Raton, FL.: 51-87.
- Licos , D. Coudert, P. and Colin , M., (1980). Essai d'induction de la diarrhea chez le lapareau a' l'aide d'aliments comportant difference tenueurs en cellulose. Ann. Rech. Vet. 10: 279-284
- Linga, S.S. and Lukefahr, M.J., (2003). Feeding of *Lablab purpureus* forage with molasses blocks or sugarcane stalks to rabbits fyers in sub-tropical South Texas. *Livestock production science*, 80(3): 201-209
- Linga, S.S., Lukefahr, S.D. (2000). Feeding of Alfalfa hay with molasses blocks or crumbles to growing rabbits fryers. *Livestock Research for Rural Development*, 12 (4). <a href="http://www.cipav.org.co.irrd12/4/ling">http://www.cipav.org.co.irrd12/4/ling</a> 124.htm.
- Lopez, E., Pro, A., Bacerril, R, Perez, P. and Cuca, M. (1996). Coomon vetch (*vicia sativa*) for feeding does . 6<sup>th</sup> World Rabbit Congress, Toulouse, 1: 227-230
- Lukefahr, S.D. ((2009). Role of organic rabbit farming for poverty alleviation. MEKARN M.S.c 2008-10, mini project pp. 1-11
- Mailafia, S., Onakpa, M.M. and Owoleke, O.E. (2010). Problems and prospects of rabbit production in Nigeria: A review. *Bayero journal of Pure and Applied Sciences*, 3(2):2-025
- Martin, N. (2000). Personal communication. Nutritionist, Ranchway Feeds, Fort Collins, Masson; 413
- Maertens, L. (1992). Rabbit nutrition and feeding: A review of some recent developments *Journal of Applied Rabbit Research*, 15: 889-890.
- McNitt, J. I., Cheeke, P.R., Patton, N.M. and Lukefahr, S.D. (1996). Rabbit Production.
- Merck Veterinary Manual (2005). *A handbook of diagnosis therapy and disease prevention and control* (9<sup>th</sup> edition). Merck and Co. Whitehouse Station, New Jersey, United State of America.
- Mitruka, B.M. and Rawnsley, H.M. (1981). Clinical Biochemical and Hematological Reference
- Mohammed, K.I. (1989). Studies on Some Production traits in rabbits under the environmental conditions on El-Minia Governorate. MSc. Thesis, Faculty of Agriculture, El-Minia University, Egypt.
- Moreki, J.C. (2007). Commercial Rabbit production. Agrinews Magazine, 38(10): 2-12.
- Morimoto, M. (2009). General physiology of rabbits. In: Rabbits Biotechnology (Houdebine, L, and Fan, J. Editors). *Springer science + Business Media B.V.* 27-35

- Moringa Herbalist (2008). Leaf Powder Miracle Tree. Moringa oleifera leaves. Blogspot.com. National research Council (2006). Moringa oleifera Lost crop of Africa, Vol II: Vegetables. Lost crop of Africa 2, National Academia Press.
- National Research Council (2006). "Moringa oleifera" lost crops of Africa, Volume II vegetables lost crops of Africa. Nutritional Academies Press. Retrieved 2008-7-15
- Nakkitset, S., Mikled, C. and Ledin, I. (2007). Effect of different forage on feed intake, and growth performance of rabbits. MEKARN Regional *Conference*. http://www.mekarn.org/workshops/prohan/too.1.htm.
- Ngodigha, E.M.Sese, B.T. and Adeleye, I.O.A. (1994). Dietary fibre utilisation and growth performance of young rabbits fed on rabbit concentrate replaced with graded levels of groundnut haulms. *Journal of Applied Animal Research*, 5: 21-27
- Nicodemus, N., Garcia, J., Carabano, R. and de Blas, J.C. (2002). Effect of inclusion of sunflower hulls in the diet on performance, disaccharidase activity in the small intestineand caecal traits of growing rabbits. *Animal Science Penicuik*, 75: 237-243.
- Nieve, D., Rodriguez, J. and Carvajal, L. (1998). Inclusion of probiotic and non-conventional feedstuffs in mash diets for fattening rabbits: *Leucaena leucocephala* and *Arachis pintoi. Revista unellez de ciencia Y Technologia production Agricola*, 16: 37-48. *Journal of Animal Science*, 69:1167-1177
- Njidda, A.A., Igwebuike, J.U and Isidahomen, C.E (2006). Haematological parameters and carcass characteristics of growing rabbits fed graded level of molasses. *Global J. Agric Sci.*, 5:167-172. *North America. Exotic Animal Practice*, 2 (1): 143-51, ISSN: 1094-9194.
- Nuhu, F. (2010). The effect of *Moringa oleifera* Leaf Meal (MOLM) on Nutrient Digestibility, Growth, Carcass and Blood Indices of Weaner Rabbits. *Master's Thesis*. Published, Kwame Nkrumah University of Science and Technology, Kumasi Faculty of agriculture and Natural Resources Department of animal Science. Pp. 1-122.
- Nworgu, F.C. (2007). Economic importance and growth rate of broiler chicken served fluted pumpkin (Telfaria occidentalis) African Journal of Biotechnology, **2**:6 34-39.
- Nyako. H.D (2001). Carcass characteristics of weaner rabbits fed diets containing varying proportion of *Vernonia amygdalina* (Bitter leaf). *Proceedings of the 6<sup>th</sup> Annual Conference of Animal Science Association of Nigeria* (ASAN), Sept 17<sup>th</sup> 19<sup>th</sup> 2001. University of Maiduguri, Nigeria, Pp. 165-168 objectives for protein-amino acid nutrition in rabbits: a review. *World Rabbit Science confrence*,

- Ojebiyi O.O., Farinu, I.H. and Olumuyiwa, R.M. (2008). Nutrition and rabbits prolificacy. *Journal of Reproductive Fertility*, Vol. 33: 169-183
- Okamoto, M. and Hirose Y. 1972. Japanese J. zootechnical sci 43: 499-505
- Omoikhoje S.O., Bamigbose, A.M., Aruna, M.B., and Animashashun, R.A (2006). Response of weaner rabbits to concentrate supplemented with varying levels of *Syndrella nodiflora* forage. *Pakistan Journal of Nutrition*, (6.) 577-2173
- Omole, T.A., and Sonaiya, E.B. (1981). The effect of protein source and methionine supplementation of cassava peels meal utilization by growing rabbits. *Nutrition Reports International*, 23 (4), 720-737.
- Omole, A.J., Adejuyigbe, A., Ajayi, F.T and Fapohunda J.B (2007). Nutritive value of *Stylosanthes guineensis* and *Lablab purpureus* as a sole feed for growing rabbits. *African Journal of Biotechnology*, Vol.6 (18), Pp. 2171-2173.
- Omole, T.A. (1982). The effect of level of dietary protein on growth and reproductive performance of rabbits . *Journal of Applied Rabbit Research*, 5:83-88
- Omole, T.A. (1988). Alternative to Feed Formulation: Presidential Task Force on Alternative Feed Formulation, Abuja.
- Onifade, A.A., Abu. O.A Obiyan, R.I and Abanikannde, O.T.F (1999). Rabbit production in Nigeria: Some Aspects of Current Status and Promotional Strategies. *Wold Rabbits Science*, vol.7(2), 51-58.
- Onwudike . O.C. (1995). Use of the legume tree crops *Gliricidia sepium* and *Leucanae leucocephala* as a green feed for growing rabbits. *Animal Feed Science and Technology*, 51: 153-163
- Orengo, O. and Gidenne, T. (2007). Feeding Behaviour and Caecotrophy in the Young Rabbit Before Weaning...: An Approach by Analysing the Digestive contents: *Applied Animal Behaviour Science*, 102: 106-118
- Ososanya, (2012). Effects of Groundnut Haulms Supplementation on Intake, Digestibility and Growth Performance of Rams. *Production Agriculture and Technology* June, 8(1): 209-215; ISSN: 0794-5213.
- Owen, O.J., Alawa, J.P., Ngodigha, E.M and Amakiri, A.O. (2008): Incorporating poultry litter in animal feed: a solid waste management strategy. *Egyptian Journal of Animal Production, (Inpress)*
- Ozyigit, Y. and Bilgen, M. (2012). Forage potential of Some Groundnut (*Arachis hypogea L.*) culivars. *Romanian Agricultural research*, No 30.
- Partridge, G.G. M. Findlay, and R.A. Fordyce. (1986). Fat supplementation of diet for growing rabbits Anim. Feed Sci. Technol. 16:109.
- Payne, M. Bryant, M.J.m Owen E., Capper, B.S., Wood, J.F., Machin, D.H. and Butcher, C. (1983). The effect of diets containing 50% roughage on performance and digestibility in growing rabbits. *Tropical Journal of Animal Production*, 8: 269-275.

- Peeters, J.E. and Charlier, G.J., (1984). Le Complexe enterite du lapin de chair en elevage rationale. Cuniculture Sci. 2:13-26.
- Penn State., (1994). Agricultural Alternatives Rabbit Production. Pennyslvania state university, 201 Willard building, University park, PA 16802-2801;. The Pennyslvania state university 3M1094PS2318
- Pond, W.G., Yen, J.T and Varel, V.H (1985). Effect of level and source of dietary fibre in gestation on reproductive performance and nutrient digestibility in gilts. Nutrition report International 32: 505-514
- Pond, W.G., Church, D.C. and Pond, K.R. (1995). *Basic Animal Nutrition and Feeding*, 4th edition. John Wiley and Sons Publication, New York, U.S.A., pp. 495-504.
- Portmouth J.J. (1977). The nutrition of the rabbits. In: Haresign, W. Swan, H and Lewis, D. (eds). *Nutrition and the Climatic Environment*. Butterworths, London, UK. Pp 93-111 Press, New York.
- Price, M.L. and Regier, F. (1982). Rabbit production in the tropics. Echo Technical Note
- Raju, K.V.S. and Sreemanna, O. (1995). Feeding of Ulva fasciata to rabbits –feeding efficiency and carcass characteristics. *Indian Veterinary Journ\al*, 72: 1331-1332.
- Ranjhan, S.K (1980). Animal, Nutrition in the tropics. Vikas Publishing house. PVT Ltd.
- Rao, D.R., Chen, C.P., Sunki, C.R. and Johnson, N.M (1987). Effect of weaning on Slaughter ages on rabbit meat production, 46: 573-577.
- Rashwan, A.A., Szendro, Z.S., Matics, Z.S., Szalai, A., Biro-Nementh, E., Szendro, E. and Nagy, I. (2003). Effect of the time of insemination and the litter size on the gestation length of rabbits. *World Rabbit Science*, 11: 75-85.
- Rohilla P.P. and Bujarbaruah, K.M. (2000). Effect of banana leaves feedings on growing rabbits. *Indian Veterinary Journal*, 77: 902-903
- S.A.S (2001). Statistical Analysis Institutes User's Guide. North Carolina, USA.
- Sabatakou, O., Xylouri-Frangiadaki, E., Paraskevakou, E. and Papatonakis, K. (1999). Scanning
- Sanni, S.A., Iyeghe-Erakpotobor G.T. and Ajala , M.K. (2005). Economic evaluation of growing rabbit fed different combination of concentrate and stylosanthes. *Proceedings of 10<sup>th</sup> Annual Conference of Animal Science Association of Nigeria* (ASAN), 12<sup>th</sup> -15<sup>th</sup> Sept., 2005. Ado-Ekiti, Nigeria. Pp. 106-109.
- Satish, A.B. and Tushar, S.K. (2012). Phytochemical and pharmacological potentials of *Tridax procumbens* Linn. Int. *J. Adv. Bio. Res*, 2:392-395

- Scapinello, C., Antunes, E.B., Melo, EV.I., Furlan, A.C. and Jobim, C.C. (2000). Nutritive value and utilisation of *Leucaena* hays (*Luecaena leucocephala*) for growing rabbits. *7th World Rabbits Congress, Valencia* Vol. C: 423-428
- Schiere, J.B. (2004) Agrodock 20 Backyard rabbit farming in the tropics ((4<sup>th</sup> edition). Agromisa foundation, Wageningen, the Netherlands. PP 71
- Schoknecht, P.A. (1997). Swine Nutrition: Nutrient Usage during pregnancy and early post-natal growt, An Introduction. *Journal of Animal Science*, 75(10): 2705-2707. http://jas.fass.org/cgi/reprint/75/10/2705
- Sell L.J. and Owings, J.W... (1986). Supplemental Fat and Metabolizable Energy-to-Nutrient Ratio for Growing Turkeys. J. poult. Sci. 60: 2293-2309.
- Sese, B.T., Oruwari, B.M. and Berepubo, N.A. (1999). The value of cowpea testa in the diet of growing rabbits. *International Journal of Animal Science*, 14: 209-214. *sinensis)* fruit peel meal on the growth performance and haematology of rabbits. *Veterinary Research 5 (2): 26-30*.
- Singh, F. and Diwakar, B. (1993). *Nutritive value and uses of pegionpea and groundnut*. Skills Development Series No. 14. International Crops Research Institute for Semi-arid Tropics (ICRISAT), Patancheru, Aandhra Paradesh 502 324, India, 52pp.
- Skerman, P.J., (1977). Tropical forage legumes. FAO Plant Production and protection Series No. 2. FAO, Rome, Italy
- Stein, S. and Walshaw, S. (1996). Rabbits. In: Laber-Laird, K., Swindle, M. M. and Flecknell, P (eds.) Handbook of Rodent and Rabbit Medicine. Pergamon Press, England. Pp 183.
- Stevens, C.E. and Hume, I.D. (1995). Comparative Physiology of the Vertebrate Digestive System. 2nd ed. Cambridge University Press, Cambridge, United Kingdom.
- Taiwo, B.B.A., Ogundipe. I.I and Ogunsiji O. (1999). Reproductive and growth performance of rabbits raised on forage crops. In: *Proceedings of the 4<sup>th</sup> Annual Conference of the Animal Productions of Nigeria* held in Ibadan, Nigeria, pp 108-109.
- Tangendjaja, B. Rahardjo, Y.C. and Lowry J.B. (1990). *Leucaena* leaf meal in the diet of growing rabbits: evaluation and effect of a low mimosine treatment. *Animal Feed Science and Technology*, 29:63-72 the 11th Research Days Cunicole, Paris, France, 197-200.
- Teselle, E. and McBee, C. (2011). Natural Nutrition Part 11: Pellets and Veggies. *House Rabbit Societies*. Retrieved from <a href="https://www.rabbits.org/journal/3-4/pelletson20/06/2011">www.rabbits.org/journal/3-4/pelletson20/06/2011</a>
- United State Department of Agriculture (USDA) (2011). USDA National Nutrient Database of Standard Reference, Release 26, Nutrient Data Laboratory.

- United State Department of Agriculture (USDA) (2014). USDA National Nutrient Database for standard Reference, Release 18, Nutrient Data Laboratory, Home page http://www.nal.usda.gov/fnic/food/coump. Reterived on the 20/06/2011
- United States department of Agriculture (USDA) (1972): Selecting and Raising Rabbits, *Agricultural Information Bulletin* No.358. Values in Normal Experimental Animals and Normal Humans, 2nd edition New York: Vansoest, P.J. 1965. J. Animal sci. 24:834-843
- Van Dijk, L. (2003). Rabbit production guidelines for the Malawi Prison Service. Penal Reform International. Lilongwe, Malawi.
- Verdelhan, S., Bourdillion, A., Morel-Saives, A. & Audion, E. (2004). Effect of limited access to water on mortality of fattening rabbits. *Proceedings -8<sup>th</sup> World Rabbit Congress-* September 7-10-2004- Puebla, Mexico
- Wahlstrom, R.C and Libal, G.W. (1974). Gain feed efficiency and carcass characteristics of swine feed supplemental lysine and methionine in cornsoybean meal diets during the growing and finishing periods. *Journal of Animal Science*, 38:1261-1270
- Wasem I. (2013). Comparative Evaluation of the Utilisation of Ground nut Haulm and *Ipomea eriocarpa* hay by rabbits *Oryctolagus cuniculus*. *American journal of Animal research*, Vol. 3(1) 19-23.
- Wiseman, J. (ed.) The Nutrition of the Rabbit. pp 1. CABI Publishing, London.
- Wkipedia (2011). *Amaranthus*. Retrieved fom en.m. Wikipedia.org/wiki/amaranth on the 21/06/2011.
- Xiccato, G. and Trocino, A. (2010). Feed and Energy intakes in rabbits and consequences on farm global efficiency. *The 6th International Conference on Rabbit Production in Hot Climate Assiut, Egypt* 1-18.
- Yano, C. cheeke, P.R. and Patton, N.M (1986). Evaluation of tropical forages and byproduct feeds for rabbit production. I. Nutrient digestibility and feed effect of heat treatment J. Appl. Rabbit Res. 9 (2):56-66.[p